

AGENDA BILL

Agenda Subject: Consider Resolution 1919: 1010 W. Jefferson Street Commercial Space and Public Parking Facility. Construction Manager/General Contractor (CM/GC) RFQ Ranking		Date: March 10, 2025
Staff Contacts:	Attachments:	
Alexandra Monjar	A. Resolution 1919	
Senior Project Manager	 B. Request for Qualifications – issued December 31, 2024 	
Amy Fimbel	C. Final Evaluation Tally	
Senior Project Manager		
Action Requested: Adopt Resolution 1919 approving the CM/GC RFQ ranking for the 1010 W. Jefferson Street Commercial Space and Public Parking Facility and authorize the Executive Director to negotiate and execute a CM/GC Agreement.		

Background:

CCDC is developing a mixed-use, multi-story public parking facility at 1010 W. Jefferson Street, featuring active ground-floor commercial space and a secure public bicycle storage facility. A primary objective of the project is to provide public parking infrastructure that supports the neighborhood and catalyzes further high-quality urban development on adjacent underutilized properties. The 1010 W. Jefferson Street Commercial Space and Public Parking Facility will provide convenient parking for the area, support multi-modal access to downtown Boise, and foster economic development. It aligns with the Westside Plan by reducing the need for private surface or on-site parking, encouraging redevelopment of underutilized properties.

In January 2025, CCDC completed its RFQ process to select a professional design team from its on-call roster. An evaluation panel reviewed proposals and selected KPFF, Inc. as the Design Professional of Record for the project. The Board approved Task Order 2 with KPFF, Inc. in February 2025 to engage the design team in developing design concepts. The final step in forming the project team is selecting a contractor, and the Agency is using the Construction Manager/General Contractor (CM/GC) delivery method for this process.

The CM/GC Delivery Method:

The CM/GC delivery method allows the Agency to bring a Construction Manager on early in the design phase to provide pre-construction services in collaboration with the design team and the Agency, including real-time cost estimating, constructability feedback, advance logistics planning, and procurement of long-lead items. This ensures a predictable and well-planned construction project that can be completed on time and within budget. As the design progresses, the Board will oversee an amendment to the contract to establish the Guaranteed Maximum Price (GMP)

for construction. The GMP is a key benefit of all CM/GC contracts; the contractor guarantees the construction price, making them "at risk" if costs exceed the agreed price. At that point, the CM (Construction Manager) becomes the GC (General Contractor) and proceeds with construction.

Hiring the CM/GC:

The CM/GC is selected through a qualifications-based selection process in accordance with Idaho Code. For public works construction, CM/GCs must hold both a Construction Manager license and a Public Works Contractor license. The Agency issued a Request for Qualifications (RFQ) on December 31, 2024, inviting licensed CM/GC companies to submit Statements of Qualifications (SOQ). Public notices were published in the Idaho Press newspaper on December 31, 2024, and January 6, 2025, and notice was also sent to sixteen general contractors holding the required Construction Manager license. Representatives from twelve different construction companies attended a pre-proposal meeting on January 15, 2025.

Six companies submitted qualifications by the February 7, 2025 submission deadline: Alpine Construction Management, LLC, Engineered Structures, Inc., McAlvain Construction, Inc., Okland Construction Company, Inc., Petra, Inc., and Swinerton Builders, A California Corporation. Each of these companies deserves commendation for the quality of their proposals and the expertise and competency demonstrated in their SOQs.

A six-person evaluation panel consisting of Agency and KPFF team members reviewed the six SOQs according to pre-determined evaluation criteria specified in the RFQ. Following initial review of the written proposals, the Agency conducted in-person interviews on February 28, 2025, with the two highest-ranked companies: McAlvain Construction, Inc. and Okland Construction Company, Inc. The interviews allowed the evaluation panel to ask additional clarifying questions about each respondent's SOQ.

After the interviews, the panel members' collective scoring indicated that **Okland Construction Company, Inc. (Okland)** is the best qualified and highest ranked proposer for this project and brings the following competitive advantages:

- Okland is an established company with extensive experience constructing mixed-use parking garages in tight urban settings. They have also incorporated solar arrays and EV charging stations on recent projects.
- Okland brings an effective pre-construction services approach focused on Target Value Design principles, which provides real-time pricing feedback as the design progresses, eliminating design rework.
- Okland's sophisticated project management and tracking systems including procurement logs, shared project budgets, mid-project milestones, and a Project Dashboard provide excellent accountability and transparency for the Agency.
- Okland has demonstrated impressive project experience including CCDC's 11th & Front Garage, Addison Apartments and Parking Garage, and the recently completed Hotel Renegade.
- Okland offers extensive technical resources, including in-house structural, MEP and building envelope specialists, who provide additional value and support during preconstruction and throughout construction.
- Okland has the capability to self-perform the structural concrete scope and has vast experience with various forming systems, ensuring the selection of the best system to fit the project's needs.
- Okland's preliminary schedule in their proposal indicated a 14-month construction duration, compared to the 16 months assumed in the RFQ, and outlined potential early

bid packages that would provide the Agency with schedule and budget certainty in today's shifting construction market.

In short, Okland offers a highly qualified team supported by a sophisticated company with a proven track record of successfully delivering complex projects in high-density areas.

Please see Attachment C for the panel's scoring of the companies. In accordance with Idaho Code § 67-2320(2), securing the services of the CM/GC firm will involve negotiating with the highest ranked firm for a contract to perform the services at a reasonable and fair price. If the Agency is unable to negotiate a satisfactory contract, the Agency may undertake negotiations with the next highest ranked firm for a contract at a reasonable and fair price. State statute establishes this process so that the public receives a fair price for professional services.

Fiscal Notes:

The CM/GC agreement shall define the terms of the contractual relationship between the Agency and the chosen firm, including the hourly rates charged for the CM/GC services. The FY2025 approved budget and forecasted FY2026 budget sufficiently fund pre-construction services for this project.

Staff Recommendation:

Adopt Resolution 1919 approving the CM/GC RFQ ranking for the 1010 W. Jefferson Street Commercial Space and Public Parking Facility and authorizing the Executive Director to negotiate and execute a CM/GC Agreement in accordance with that ranking and the requirements set forth in state statute.

Suggested Motion:

I move to adopt Resolution 1919 approving the CM/GC RFQ ranking for the 1010 W. Jefferson Street Commercial Space and Public Parking Facility and authorize the Executive Director to negotiate and execute a CM/GC Agreement.

ATTACHMENT A RESOLUTION 1919

RESOLUTION NO. 1919

BY THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS OF THE URBAN RENEWAL AGENCY OF BOISE CITY, IDAHO:

A RESOLUTION OF THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS OF THE URBAN RENEWAL AGENCY OF BOISE CITY, IDAHO, APPROVING THE RANKING FOR THE AGENCY'S REQUEST FOR QUALIFICATIONS FOR A CONSTRUCTION MANAGER / GENERAL CONTRACTOR (CM/GC) FOR THE 1010 W. JEFFERSON STREET COMMERCIAL SPACE AND PUBLIC PARKING FACILITY IN ACCORDANCE WITH IDAHO CODE SECTION 67-2320; AUTHORIZING THE AGENCY EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR TO NEGOTIATE THE CM/GC AGREEMENT BASED ON THE RANKING AND TO EXECUTE THE AGREEMENT AND ANY OTHER NECESSARY DOCUMENTS OR AGREEMENTS, SUBJECT TO CERTAIN CONTINGENCIES; AND PROVIDING AN EFFECTIVE DATE.

THIS RESOLUTION is made on the date hereinafter set forth by the Urban Renewal Agency of Boise City, Idaho, an independent public body, corporate and politic, authorized under the authority of the Idaho Urban Renewal Law of 1965, as amended, Chapter 20, Title 50, Idaho Code, and the Local Economic Development Act, as amended and supplemented, Chapter 29, Title 50, Idaho Code (collectively the "Act"), as a duly created and functioning urban renewal agency for Boise City, Idaho (hereinafter referred to as the "Agency").

WHEREAS, the City Council of the City of Boise City, Idaho (the "City"), after notice duly published, conducted a public hearing on the Westside Downtown Urban Renewal Plan (the "Westside Plan"), and following said public hearing, the City adopted its Ordinance No. 6108 on December 4, 2001, approving the Westside Plan and making certain findings; and,

WHEREAS, the City, after notice duly published, conducted a public hearing on the First Amendment to the Urban Renewal Plan Westside Downtown Urban Renewal Project ("First Amendment to the Westside Plan"); and,

WHEREAS, following said public hearing, the City adopted its Ordinance 45-20 on December 1, 2020, annexing two (2) geographical areas adjacent and contiguous to the northern boundary of the Westside Project Area into the existing revenue allocation area and making certain findings; and,

WHEREAS, the Agency is empowered by the Act to construct off-street parking facilities, to issue bonds, to finance the construction, operation, and maintenance of such facilities, and to enter into agreements necessary or convenient to the exercise of such powers; and,

WHEREAS, the Agency owns and operates the ParkBOI public parking system ("ParkBOI") which includes six (6) public parking garages with 3,154 spaces, in part as a significant investment in implementing the Downtown Urban Renewal Plans and providing for economic growth in downtown Boise; and,

WHEREAS, using the real property it owns, addressed as 1010 W. Jefferson Street, Boise, the Agency intends to develop a mixed-use, multi-story, public parking and mobility facility to further enhance economic vitality and achieve the objectives of the Westside Plan; and,

WHEREAS, due to the complexities of developing a mixed-use, multi-story, public parking and mobility facility, the Agency is selecting a contractor through the Construction Manager/General Contractor ("CM/GC") delivery method; and,

WHEREAS, the Agency issued a Request for Qualifications ("RFQ") inviting properly licensed CM/GC firms interested in managing the construction of the 1010 W. Jefferson Street Commercial Space and Public Parking Facility (the "Project") to submit Statements of Qualifications ("SOQ"), in accordance with the criteria and procedures set forth in the RFQ; and,

WHEREAS, the Agency published the requisite public notice of the RFQ in the *Idaho Press* newspaper on December 31, 2024 and January 7, 2025; and,

WHEREAS, the SOQ submissions were due to the Agency on February 7, 2025, by 3:00 p.m., and the Agency did receive six (6) SOQs from the following firms: Alpine Construction Management, LLC, Engineered Structures, Inc., McAlvain Construction, Inc., Okland Construction Company, Inc. ("Okland"), Petra, Inc., and Swinerton Builders, A California Corporation; and,

WHEREAS, the SOQs were evaluated for compliance with the technical requirements prescribed in the RFQ, and were scored and ranked based on qualifications and demonstrated competence by a six-person panel; and,

WHEREAS, on February 28, 2025, the evaluation panel conducted interviews of the two top-ranked firms; and,

WHEREAS, following the evaluation of the SOQs and the interviews, the panel ranked the firms as follows:

- 1. Okland Construction Company, Inc.
- 2. McAlvain Construction, Inc.
- 3. Engineered Structures, Inc.
- 4. Swinerton Builders, A California Corporation
- 5. Petra, Inc.
- 6. Alpine Construction Management, LLC

WHEREAS, the Agency's collective scoring indicated that Okland Construction Company, Inc. is the best qualified and highest ranked proposer for this Project and brings the following competitive advantages:

- Okland is an established company with extensive experience constructing mixed-use parking garages in tight urban settings. They have also incorporated solar arrays and EV charging stations on recent projects.
- Okland brings an effective pre-construction services approach focused on Target Value Design principles, which provides real-time pricing feedback as the design progresses, eliminating design rework.

- Okland's sophisticated project management and tracking systems including procurement logs, shared project budgets, mid-project milestones, and a Project Dashboard provide excellent accountability and transparency for the Agency.
- Okland has demonstrated impressive project experience including CCDC's 11th & Front Garage, Addison Apartments and Parking Garage, and the recently completed Hotel Renegade.
- Okland offers extensive technical resources, including in-house structural, MEP and building envelope specialists, who provide additional value and support during preconstruction and throughout construction.
- Okland has the capability to self-perform the structural concrete scope and has vast experience with various forming systems, ensuring the selection of the best system to fit the project's needs.
- Okland's preliminary schedule in their proposal indicated a 14-month construction duration, compared to the 16 months assumed in the RFQ, and outlined potential early bid packages that would provide the Agency with schedule and budget certainty in today's shifting construction market.
- In short, Okland offers a highly qualified team supported by a sophisticated company with a proven track record of successfully delivering complex projects in high-density areas; and,

WHEREAS, for these reasons, Agency is recommending that the Agency Board approve the SOQ ranking for the Project in accordance with Idaho Code § 67-2320(2); and,

WHEREAS, the Agency Board of Commissioners finds it in the best public interest to approve the evaluation panel ranking for the 1010 W. Jefferson Street Commercial Space and Public Parking Facility Project and to authorize the Agency Executive Director to negotiate and execute a Construction Manager / General Contractor Agreement in accordance with that ranking and the requirements set forth in Idaho Code § 67-2320.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE MEMBERS OF THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS OF THE URBAN RENEWAL AGENCY OF BOISE CITY, IDAHO, AS FOLLOWS:

<u>Section 1</u>: That the above statements are true and correct.

<u>Section 2</u>: That the Agency Board affirms the following evaluation panel ranking for the 1010 W. Jefferson Street Commercial Space and Public Parking Facility Project:

- 1. Okland Construction Company, Inc.
- 2. McAlvain Construction, Inc.
- 3. Engineered Structures, Inc.
- 4. Swinerton Builders, A California Corporation
- 5. Petra, Inc.
- 6. Alpine Construction Management, LLC

<u>Section 3</u>: That the Agency Board authorizes the Agency Executive Director to negotiate a Construction Manager / General Contractor Agreement with the top-ranked proposer, Okland Construction Company, Inc., for the 1010 W. Jefferson Street Commercial Space and Public Parking Facility, and in the event an agreement cannot be reached, that the Agency

Executive Director is authorized to negotiate the agreement with the next ranked proposer, and so forth, in accordance with Idaho Code § 67-2320.

<u>Section 4</u>: That the Agency Board authorizes the Agency Executive Director, upon successful negotiations, to finalize, sign, and enter into the Construction Manager / General Contractor Agreement consistent with the Board's stated instructions at the March 10, 2025, Agency Board Meeting and further authorizes the Agency Executive Director to execute all necessary documents required to implement the actions contemplated by the Agreement, subject to representations by Agency legal counsel that all necessary conditions have occurred; and further, the Agency Executive Director is authorized to perform any and all other duties required pursuant to the Construction Manager / General Contractor Agreement, including the expenditure of funds.

<u>Section 5</u>: That this Resolution shall be in full force and effect immediately upon its adoption and approval.

PASSED AND ADOPTED by the Urban Renewal Agency of Boise City, Idaho, on March 10, 2025. Signed by the Chair of the Agency Board of Commissioners and attested by the Secretary to the Agency Board of Commissioners on March 10, 2025.

URBAN RENEWAL AGENCY OF BOISE CITY

ATTEST:

	Signed by:
By:	Joey Chen
•	Joey Chen, Secretary Pro Tem

ATTACHMENT B REQUEST FOR QUALIFICATIONS



REQUEST FOR QUALIFICATIONS

CONSTRUCTION MANAGER / GENERAL CONTRACTOR (CM/GC) SERVICES

1010 W. Jefferson St. Parking Facility

PROPOSALS DUE: FEBRUARY 7, 2025 by 3 P.M. local time



December 31, 2024

Dear Proposer:

In accordance with the qualification-based selection process set forth in Idaho Code § 67-2320, Capital City Development Corporation (CCDC) will accept submissions about qualifications to perform Construction Manager / General Contractor (CM/GC) services for its 1010 W. Jefferson St. Parking Facility project. Proposers must be licensed in Idaho with both construction manager and public works contractor licenses.

CCDC is seeking Statements of Qualifications from CM/GCs to deliver a mixed-use, multi-story public parking facility. Key objectives for the project include:

- 1. Expand the ParkBOI parking system by providing a resilient and efficiently designed multilevel parking structure with a high user comfort factor.
- 2. Increase economic activity and catalyze redevelopment of surrounding properties.
- 3. Maximize other mobility infrastructure public investments in the area by:
 - a. Integrating with the State Street corridor bus rapid transit and transit-oriented development plans, and
 - b. Thoughtfully incorporating the 11th Street Bikeway.
- 4. Improve the pedestrian experience in the area and enhance the neighborhood fabric with ground floor activation, human-scale and timeless architecture, as well as accessible and comfortable streetscapes.
- 5. Utilize sustainable building practices and low-maintenance systems, including on-site rooftop solar power generation and electric vehicle charging infrastructure.
- 6. Implement the goals of the Westside Urban Renewal District ("Westside District") Plan

Proposals must be delivered <u>electronically</u> prior to <u>3:00 p.m. local time on February 7, 2025</u>, at this email address: <u>bids@ccdcboise.com</u>. Proposals will be evaluated based on qualifications specified in this Request for Qualifications (RFQ). A selection committee will evaluate each of the proposals and may choose to conduct interviews with one or more of the Proposers.

CCDC reserves the right to reject any and all proposals, to waive any irregularities in the proposals received, and to accept the proposal that is in the best interest of CCDC and the public. The issuance of this RFQ and the receipt and evaluation of proposals does not obligate CCDC to award a contract. CCDC will pay no costs incurred by Proposers in responding to this RFQ. CCDC, in its discretion, may cancel this process at any time prior to execution of a contract without liability.

A Pre-Proposal Meeting will be held via ZOOM on January 15, 2025, at 2:00 pm. Attendance is strongly recommended but not required. Information about the Pre-Proposal Meeting is provided in Section 4.1 of this document.

CCDC appreciates your interest in meeting the needs of the agency and the citizens of Boise.

DEVELOPMENT CORP

Kathy Wanner

Kathy Wanner CCDC Contracts Manager

INSTRUCTIONS TO PROPOSERS

1.1 Proposal Information

Please follow these instructions for submitting a proposal.

PROPOSAL DEADLINE is 3:00 p.m. local time, February 7, 2025

The proposal must be submitted electronically by email to: bids@ccdcboise.com

Please include this subject line on the email:

"RFQ SUBMITTAL: CM/GC SERVICES – 1010 W. Jefferson St. Parking Facility"

All required submittal documents must be <u>signed and dated</u> and must be submitted by email either in one PDF or a separate PDF of each required document. Respondents may utilize a commonly available file-share service such as Dropbox, WeTransfer, or Google Drive.

Late or incomplete submittals will not be accepted; CCDC takes no responsibility for submittals received after the Proposal Deadline or incomplete in any way. Respondent assumes full responsibility for the timely submittal of all proposal documents via the email process.

PROJECT INFORMATION

2.1 Background

Capital City Development Corp. (CCDC) invests resources in public infrastructure including public parking to attract and lower barriers for redevelopment in its districts. The high cost of consolidating parking into structures continues to hinder redevelopment and contribute to the increasing price point of development downtown. The ParkBOI public parking system (ParkBOI) is CCDC's system of public parking garages. The system consists of six mixed-use public garages in the downtown area. ParkBOI garages at Capitol & Main and 9th & Main are excellent examples of how ParkBOI cultivates commerce, encourages high-quality land use, and contributes to a sense of place.

Despite multiple acres of surface parking lots on and around 1010 W. Jefferson Street, there is increasing demand for parking in the area to support current uses and near-term future growth, such as the new CapEd YMCA, currently under construction. CCDC desires to develop a structured parking garage with active ground-floor commercial space and a public secure bicycle storage facility (BikeBOI) at 1010 W. Jefferson Street (the 1010 W. Jefferson St. Parking Facility) to support and encourage redevelopment of surface parking lots and other underutilized property in the vicinity. The 1010 W. Jefferson St. Parking Facility will provide convenient parking to the neighborhood, support multi-modal trips into and out of downtown Boise, and foster economic development and a sense of place.

State Street is one of the primary transportation corridors into downtown. Significant investment in bus rapid transit and transit-oriented development along this corridor is prescribed in the <u>State</u> <u>Street Corridor Transit Oriented Development</u> plan. ACHD will be implementing the Downtown Boise Implementation Plan, which anticipates new street cross-sections and public improvements on State Street, just north of the project site. It is expected that development intensity will continue to increase along this corridor, including the future redevelopment of privately owned surface parking lots along or near State Street.

CCDC's <u>Rebuild 11th Street Blocks</u> project included the construction of a protected, all ages and abilities bikeway providing a safe and convenient bicycle connection from Boise's foothills to the Boise River Greenbelt. The section of 11th Street streetscape and bikeway improvements adjacent to the project site was not completed in anticipation of planned redevelopment on the site. This project will complete that remaining portion of work on the east side of 11th Street from Jefferson Street north to the alleyway.

CCDC is hiring a Design Professional of Record for the project. The design team will be working closely with the CM/GC during pre-construction and construction phases to assist with constructability reviews, scheduling and cost estimating for budget control. Concept alternatives are anticipated to be complete in April 2025.

2.2 Project Budget

Budget control is critical to the success of this project. The budget will be contingent upon the final determination of costs and forecasted revenues, which are currently being studied. We are seeking a CM/GC with proven experience and a demonstrated commitment to providing preconstruction services that assist CCDC in developing an informed project budget. The CM/GC shall provide current market pricing as a basis for its cost estimates during the design phase. Furthermore, the CM/GC will be expected to provide regular updates to cost estimates and make necessary recommendations to ensure that the final construction cost does not exceed CCDC's available budget.

2.3 Contemplated Improvements

The 1010 W. Jefferson St. Parking Facility will be located at 1010 W. Jefferson Street. The parcel (R1013004558) encompasses the southern half block bound by W. Jefferson Street, the alleyway between Jefferson and State streets, and 10th and 11th streets in Boise, Idaho, as depicted in Figure 1. The site is approximately 0.841 acres, with dimensions of approximately 300 feet by 122 feet. A 16-foot-wide public alleyway abuts the northern edge of the site, which will be widened by 2 feet on the north to 18 feet as part of the CapEd YMCA project.

Figure 1: Project Site



The 1010 W. Jefferson St. Parking Facility project will create an engaging and comfortable pedestrian experience that enhances walkability, contributes to the authentic neighborhood fabric, and provides a shared mobility resource for the neighborhood. Desired program elements are described below. Additional public amenities or spaces may be incorporated into

the design at grade or within the structure itself, e.g., public plazas or playgrounds, observation/view areas, interactive art, etc.

Desired Program

- 1. ParkBOI: Approximately 300-500 parking stalls in a four- or five-story structure. The final stall amount will be determined following additional demand studies by the design team and selection and refinement of a design concept.
- 2. BikeBOI: An approximately 650 square-foot space on the ground floor providing secure public storage for 30 bicycles.
- 3. Retail Space: As much square feet of shelled out space intended for future active retail use on the ground floor as is practical. Approximately 5,000 square feet may be used as a medical clinic.
- 4. Day Care Facility: Approximately 12,000 square-foot shelled out space intended for future use as a day care facility including outdoor space required by code.

CM/GC Major Work Elements

- 1. Building demolition, utility relocation, new utility services, streetscape improvements, and site improvements.
- 2. Construction of a four- or five-story structure with approximately 300 to 500 parking stalls and a shelled out ground floor space.
- 3. Construction of vertical vehicle circulation including a continuous ramp conforming to current code requirements.
- 4. Construction of a minimum of two elevators, accessed via fully enclosed and conditioned lobby spaces protected from weather elements. Elevator lobbies will have doorways/ windows/glazing at all levels which provide visibility to the street and into the parking garage.
- 5. Construction of a minimum of two fully enclosed stair towers adjacent to the elevator shafts. Stair towers will have doorways/windows/glazing at all levels which provides visibility to the street and into the parking garage.
- 6. Construction of on-site rooftop solar power generation and electric vehicle charging infrastructure.
- 7. Provide Parking Access and Revenue Control System (PARCS) equipment consistent with the rest of the ParkBOI system.
- 8. Provide exterior and interior ParkBOI signage and wayfinding.
- 9. Coordination with other general contractors building out the ground floor tenant improvements.

2.4 Project Schedule

This preliminary schedule is included to provide an idea of the timeframe in which this project is expected to be completed. The interim deadlines are tentative and CCDC expects this schedule to be refined based on feedback from the design team and the selected CM/GC as part of preconstruction services. The completion date below is not based on hard deadlines tied to funding or other outside influences.

Activity	Duration	Deadline
CM/GC RFQ Issued		December 31, 2024
Pre-Proposal Meeting		January 15, 2025 at 2 pm
Last Day for Questions		January 30, 2025
Questions Answered		February 3, 2025
Statements of Qualifications Due	4.5 weeks	February 7, 2025

CCDC Selection Process	2 weeks	February 24, 2025
Board Meeting: CM/GC Selection		March 10, 2025
Negotiate Fee and Execute Contract for Preconstruction	2 weeks	March 21, 2025
CM/GC Pricing of Concept Alternatives	2 weeks	April 7, 2025
Board Meeting: Concept Alternatives Work Session		April 14, 2025
Board Meeting: Concept Design Approval		May 12, 2025
City of Boise Design Review Approval	8 weeks	July 2025
Design Development (60%)	12 weeks	September 2025
CM/GC 60% Cost Estimate	4 weeks	October 2025
Construction Drawings (95%)	12 weeks	January 2026
CM/GC 95% Cost Estimate	4 weeks	February 2026
Final Construction Drawings	4 weeks	February 2026
Permitting/Bidding/GMP	10 weeks	April 2026
Board Meeting: GMP Approval		June 8, 2026
Construction Start		June 2026
Anticipated Construction Completion	16 months	October 2027

2.5 CM/GC Scope of Services

All CM/GC contracted services must be performed by properly licensed staff in the State of Idaho. The following services are anticipated in the CM/GC Services agreement with CCDC. The descriptions are illustrative in nature and not exhaustive. The scope of services will be negotiated after this RFQ selection process has concluded.

Preconstruction Phase for Design, Bidding, and Long Lead Time Procurement Services:

- Work with CCDC and the design team to review the project and visit the work areas to become familiar with the project;
- Work cooperatively with other agencies including the City of Boise and ACHD, as well as owners of adjacent properties;
- Review draft design drawings and specifications to identify clarity and constructability issues;
- Provide cost estimates at concept alternatives, 60% and 95% design milestones, and as otherwise needed;
- Work with CCDC and the design team to improve constructability and value engineer the design to reconcile budget overruns as needed;
- Work with the building's commercial space developers and their contractor's to coordinate the build out of ground floor level of the building. Research and coordinate with specialty contractors and vendors on specialized items;
- Work with the project team to develop project sequencing, refine the project schedule, and define logistics plans;
- Procure long-lead time material items such as elevator systems, PARCS equipment, solar energy systems, power equipment, and other custom building materials;
- Develop temporary traffic control plans and pedestrian and bike detour plans in coordination with the adjacent CapEd YMCA that is currently under construction with an anticipated completion date of October 2026;
- Develop and obtain trade contract scopes and other contract documents;
- Obtain competitive bids for all the work, materials, and equipment; conduct pre-bid meetings and site tours;

- Work with CCDC staff and the design team to address questions during bidding, issue addendums, and publicly open bids;
- Work with CCDC staff to derive and negotiate project Guaranteed Maximum Price.

Prior to the release of the first package for the subcontractor bidding, the CM/GC shall submit a bid package estimate that itemizes all bid packages to be bid and awarded and which includes the CM/GC's estimate of the cost of each bid package. As permitted by CCDC, the bid package estimate will include line items for any work the CM/GC proposes to self-perform. The CM/GC's overhead, profit, and contingencies shall be identified in separate line items. The total of the bid package estimate shall equal the construction cost on the CM/GC's most recent estimate.

Construction Phase Services:

- Obtain project bonding and insurance, issue subcontracts and trade contracts, and obtain permits for all the work;
- Serve as the General Contractor and as a licensed Construction Manager, including:
 - Manage the construction process including coordination, planning, trade contractor management, submittals management, and requests for information;
 - Coordinate with CCDC's project manager and design team;
 - Coordinate with other general contractors building out the ground floor tenant improvements;
 - Plan and provide general condition services such as superintendence, mobilization, storage areas, staging, etc.;
 - Manage accounting of multiple project scopes and funding sources as requested by CCDC;
 - Review and negotiate change order requests, manage contingency funds, and review and pay subcontractor invoices;
 - Coordinate safety programs, update construction schedules, resolve issues and claims;
 - Conduct and coordinate inspections and weekly construction meetings;
 - Maintain records, record documents and manuals, develop and monitor punch list, coordinate and assist with warranty corrections and commissioning of the building.

2.6 Special Instructions

Throughout the project, the CM/GC shall provide CCDC with professional construction management and contractor services and represent CCDC's interests in completing the project on time, within set budgets, and as planned with minimum difficulties. The Standard Agreement and General Conditions between Owner and Construction Manager (where the CM is At-Risk) will form the basis of agreement for CM/GC services to be entered into for the project; provided however, CCDC reserves the right to change, modify, or amend the final contract to be entered into by the parties. A sample agreement is attached to this RFQ as Exhibit C.

GENERAL CONDITIONS

3.1 Intent of RFQ

It is the intent of CCDC to run a Qualification Based Selection process to select a company capable of providing the CM/GC services outlined within this proposal. The CM/GC ranked highest will be approached to negotiate the contract necessary for this project. If a contract cannot be negotiated, CCDC will then approach the next highest ranked company to negotiate the contract. CM/GC is not guaranteed work nor compensation until under contract with CCDC.

3.2 Reserved Rights

CCDC reserves the right to act in the public best interest and in furtherance of the purposes of the Idaho Code Title 50, Chapter 20 (Idaho Urban Renewal Law) and Idaho Code Title 67, Chapter 28 (Purchasing by Political Subdivisions). CCDC reserves the right to waive any formalities or defects as to form, procedure, or content with respect to its Request for Qualifications and any irregularities in the proposals received, to request additional data and information from any and all Proposers, to reject any proposals based on real or apparent conflict of interest, to reject any proposals containing inaccurate or misleading information, and to accept the proposal or proposals that are in the best interest of CCDC and the public. The issuance of this RFQ and the receipt and evaluation of proposals does not obligate CCDC to select a company nor award a contract. CCDC may in its discretion cancel, postpone, or amend this RFQ at any time without liability.

3.3 Public Records

CCDC is a public agency. All documents in its possession are public records subject to inspection and copying under the Idaho Public Records Act, Chapter 1, Title 74, Idaho Code. The Public Records Act contains certain exemptions – one of which is potentially applicable to part of your response is an exemption for trade secrets. Trade secrets include a formula, pattern, compilation, program, computer program, device, method, technique, or process that derives economic value, actual or potential, from not being generally known to, and not being readily ascertainable by proper means by other persons and is subject to the efforts that are reasonable under the circumstances to maintain its secrecy. Prices quoted in a proposal are not trade secrets.

If any Proposer claims any part of a proposal is exempt from disclosure under the Idaho Public Records Act, the Proposer must: 1.) Indicate by marking the pertinent document "CONFIDENTIAL"; and 2.) Include the specific basis for the position that it be treated as exempt from disclosure. Marking the entire proposal as "Confidential" is <u>not</u> in accordance with Idaho Public Records Act and will not be honored.

CCDC, to the extent allowed by law and in accordance with these Instructions, will honor a nondisclosure designation. By claiming materials to be exempt from disclosure under the Idaho Public Records Act, Proposer expressly agrees to defend, indemnify, and hold CCDC harmless from any claim or suit arising from CCDC's refusal to disclose such materials pursuant to the Proposer's designation. Any questions regarding the applicability of the Public Records Act should be addressed to your own legal counsel prior to submission.

3.4 Insurance

Prior to executing any contract for CM/GC services with CCDC or commencing any work under the contract, the CM/GC will be required to provide evidence of the coverages listed below and pay all costs associated with the insurance coverage. Insurance policies or certificates of insurance will name CCDC as the named insured, and the CM/GC will maintain these minimum insurance coverages during the entire term of the contract:

- a. Professional Liability Insurance coverage with minimum coverage of One Million Dollars (\$1,000,000) per occurrence and a minimum aggregate limit of One Million Dollars (\$1,000,000). NOTE: CGL policies do not provide coverage for the type of professional services the CM will be performing during the pre-construction phase of the project, therefore Professional Liability Insurance coverage must be obtained.
- Commercial General Liability Insurance coverage with minimum coverage of Two Million Dollars (\$2,000,000) on an occurrence basis (not a claims-made basis).
- c. Comprehensive Automobile Liability coverage with minimum coverage of One Million Dollars (\$1,000,000) per occurrence for owned, non-owned, and hired vehicles.
- d. Excess Liability (Umbrella) with minimum coverage of Ten Million Dollars (\$10,000,000) per occurrence.
- e. Worker's Compensation Insurance in an amount as required by statute and Employer's Liability Insurance in an amount not less than One Million Dollars (\$1,000,000) for each occurrence, for all of the company's employees to be engaged in work on the project under contract and, in the case any such work is subcontracted, the CM/GC company will require Subcontractors and trade contractors similarly to provide Worker's Compensation and Employer's Liability Insurance for all the Subcontractors and trade contractors to be engaged in such work.
- f. Cyber Liability Insurance: CM/GC shall maintain throughout the term of this Agreement Cyber liability Insurance, with limits not less than \$1,000,000 per occurrence or claim, \$1,000,000 aggregate. Coverage shall be sufficiently broad to respond to the duties and obligations as is undertaken by CM/GC in this Agreement and shall include, but not be limited to, claims involving security breach, system failure, data recovery, business interruption, cyber extortion, social engineering, infringement of intellectual property, including but not limited to infringement of copyright, trademark, trade dress, invasion of privacy violations, information theft, damage to or destruction of electronic information, release of private information, and alteration of electronic information. The policy shall provide coverage for breach response costs, regulatory fines and penalties as well as credit monitoring expenses.

3.5 Bonding

As the General Contractor, the CM/GC must have the capability to bond for 100% of the contract price of the project estimated at the time the contract is negotiated and until such time that the

entire project bids, the overall GMPs for the work are established, and the bond is delivered to CCDC. <u>The Proposer shall indicate within their proposal that they certify that they have the bonding capacity to meet the requirements of this RFQ.</u>

The performance and payment bonds shall be AIA Document A312 (2010 or the most recent edition), or a standard surety form certified approved to be the same as the AIA A312 form and shall be executed by a surety or sureties reasonably acceptable to CCDC and authorized to do business in the State of Idaho.

3.6 Taxes

CCDC is exempt from federal and state taxes. Items purchased by CCDC and put into use by a contractor are subject to Idaho Use Tax. All other taxes are the responsibility of the Contractor and are to be included in the Contractor's pricing.

3.7 Legal Residency Requirement

By submitting a proposal, the Proposer attests, under penalty of perjury, that they are a United States citizen or legal permanent resident or that they are otherwise lawfully present in the United States pursuant to federal law. Prior to being issued a contract, the company will be required to submit proof of lawful presence in the United States in accordance with Idaho Code § 67-7903.

3.8 Dual-Capacity License Requirements

Proposals will be accepted from Idaho licensed construction managers and the company of which they are a principal or full-time employee who, prior to the proposal deadline, also have a valid public works contractor license as a general contractor pursuant to Idaho Code § 54-1902. Idaho Code § 54-1902 requires that public works contractors and subcontractors have the appropriate Public Works License for the particular type of construction work involved. CCDC waives the requirements of Idaho Code § 54-1902 (2) that the general contractor self-perform at least 20% of the work.

SUBMISSION, EVALUATION, AND SELECTION

4.1 Pre-Proposal Meeting

A Pre-Proposal Meeting will be held on ZOOM on January 15, 2025, at 2:00 pm local time. CCDC will explain the project and answer questions. Attendance by Proposers is strongly recommended but not required.

Join Zoom Meeting

https://ccdcboise.zoom.us/j/85772781246?pwd=7s6ayAPf1Iqs1832e3OCfB6kPSDbcp.1 Meeting ID: 857 7278 1246 Passcode: 487962 ---One tap mobile

+12532050468,,85772781246# US +12532158782,,85772781246# US (Tacoma)

4.2 Required Submission Materials and Format

Proposals shall be prepared simply and economically, providing a straightforward, concise description of the Proposer's capabilities to satisfy the requirements of the RFQ and the scope of services outlined in Section 2.5.

Proposers must submit a PDF of the following completed forms <u>via email</u> by the due date and time:

- RFQ Submittal Cover Sheet (attached to this RFQ as Exhibit A)
- RFQ Waiver and Release (attached to this RFQ as Exhibit B)
- Signed Cover Letter
- ONE (1) signed proposal

Failure to submit all requested information may render any proposal unresponsive and void. Respondents may utilize a commonly available file-share service such as Dropbox, WeTransfer, or Google Drive.

4.3 Addenda

In the event it becomes necessary to revise any part of this RFQ, addenda will be issued. Information given to one Proposer will be available to all other Proposers if such information is necessary for purposes of submitting a proposal or if failure to give such information would be prejudicial to uninformed Proposers. It is the Proposer's responsibility to check for addenda prior to submitting a proposal. Failure to do so may result in the proposal being declared non-responsive. No addenda will be issued fewer than four (4) business days before the proposal deadline unless the deadline is extended. Proposer shall indicate within their cover letter the addenda number(s) which they have incorporated into their proposal.

4.4 Scoring

Proposals must include the following information in the sequence set forth below. This format is meant to allow uniform review and easy access to information by the evaluation committee. For each of the specific articles listed below, Proposers should include a complete description of

qualifications to serve as a CM/GC. Proposers are invited to include information about innovative methods and/or procedures that they can provide to assist in ensuring successful completion of this project; unique qualities and/or capabilities and cost efficiencies should be identified. Proposers acknowledge they will be ranked according to each article below, with points applied per article (100 points total):

RFQ Submittal Cover Sheet (Exhibit A) 0_Points

RFQ Waiver and Release (Exhibit B) 0 Points

Signed Cover Letter (Limit 1 page) 5 Points

Provide a signed cover letter with introductory information, such as point of contact, address, phone number and email address. This letter should reference the RFQ by name, provide a concise summary of the Proposer's organization by firm and responsibility, identify the key individual who will be the Project Manager for this project and his/her relevant experience, and generally introduce CCDC to the capabilities of the firm.

Detailed Proposal (Limit 20 pages) – organized and clearly labelled with the following information:

a. Company Profile: <u>15 Points</u>

Describe the company's history, size, resources, philosophy of service, typical volume of work, and construction management techniques and methods. Describe how your expertise, experience, techniques, and culture can be advantageous to CCDC in completing the project. Include current and upcoming firm commitments and confirm that Proposer can meet CCDC's insurance and bonding requirements as stated in Sections 3.4 and 3.5. Explicitly identify all work the Proposer intends to self-perform.

b. Proposed CM/GC Project Team Staff: 20 Points

A dynamic, well organized, and experienced team is needed for this project. Key personnel proposed shall be expected to reside in the Boise region for the duration of the project. Identify the personnel to whom construction management responsibility will be assigned by names, titles, roles, qualifications, years of experience, relevant project experience, resumes, and describe why the specific personnel were selected for inclusion on the team. Some individuals may fulfill multiple positions on the project, but the Proposer should demonstrate how multiple assignments are within the capacity of the management team. Include personnel information for both pre-construction and construction services. Resumes and Idaho Public Works Construction Manager License information shall be included in an appendix for all key personnel listed on the organizational chart. Resumes and license information are not counted within the page limits noted above.

Provide an organizational chart for the project. The organizational chart shall identify position titles, and for key personnel only, the names of the people proposed to fulfill these roles, along with the proposed percentage of time that each of the key personnel will be dedicated to the project. The organizational chart shall also indicate reporting and chain of command structure for the team and interfaces with CCDC and the design team.

c. Relevant Experience and Past Performance: 20 Points

Describe three (3) projects similar in scope and complexity to this project that the company has completed within the last 10 years. Projects that highlight experience working within

or across multiple agency jurisdictions and work within urban areas with complex construction phasing should be highlighted. Please focus on company experience. Do not include individual experience for projects performed while individuals were employed by other companies.

Provide the following key information for each noted project:

- Brief description of the project, highlighting scope, budget, complexity, context, key interfaces, and project delivery method similarities.
- Client reference and current contact information including name, title, phone number, and role on the project.
- Location of the project and completion date.
- The company's responsibilities on the project, and where applicable, identify proposed team staff that participated in the project and their specific role.
- Amount of Proposer's initial contract award and final contract closeout or projected price. Proposer's portion of contract, scope of Proposer's portion, and value of Proposer's portion, and identification of whether Proposer was a prime or subcontractor on the project.
- Number of claims greater than \$100,000, and the value of each that required mediation, arbitration or litigation to settle and their current disposition.

d. Pre-Construction Services Approach, Work Plan, & Schedule: 25 Points

i. <u>Pre-Construction Services Approach</u>

Teamwork will be critical to the success of this project. Provide a brief narrative describing the Proposer's approach to teaming with multi-discipline teams during the pre-construction phase of the project. Describe the project management control systems that will be used on this project to achieve effective communication, efficiency, schedule adherence, and budget certainty.

Outline a specific approach to guide the review of preliminary drawings and specifications and the review of subsequent revisions to final construction documents. Detail how the review will ensure constructability and how the Proposer will successfully propose changes to the drawings for team consideration.

Outline your company's understanding of the local construction market and explain how your firm tracks local market data and similar projects to optimize bid timing. Describe your methods for maintaining relationships with subcontractors and engaging them during the pre-construction phase to provide cost information for cost estimates. Additionally, describe your planned outreach efforts for this project to ensure adequate bid coverage from local subcontractors during the bidding process, and explain how you will ensure that subcontractors' bid packages are sufficiently detailed.

ii. Work Plan, including Schedule

Provide a preliminary baseline schedule showing the Proposer's proposed phasing, sequencing of work, durations, and options to be considered by CCDC that provide value and minimize adverse impacts to the public and adjacent property owners. The baseline schedule should assume the current schedule outlined in Section 2.4 as a starting point for planning. Describe how phasing on

this specific project can be optimized to ensure successful on-time completion and any ideas to expedite the schedule.

e. Project Management: <u>15 Points</u>

i. Budget Control/Value Engineering

Submit detailed information of how your company provides and periodically updates cost estimates and participates in Value Engineering (VE). Describe how opportunities will be identified that will make the project a better value. Include the means and methods that will be used and, specifically, how key personnel will interact with stakeholders and the design team to introduce VE proposals and work through updates to cost estimates. Describe past projects where VE has been an integral part of the relationship with the owner, including VE processes that were not successful and VE means and methods successfully used on past projects.

Describe how your company manages, tracks and reports construction costs, including line item costs for each bid package, fees, permits, reimbursable costs, CM fees, and all other project costs that comprise the Guaranteed Maximum Price.

ii. <u>Scheduling</u>

Describe the primary scheduling techniques the company uses and the software you will employ to produce an effective construction schedule. Provide examples of successful construction management and scheduling services provided on projects of similar complexity. Discuss in detail how you intend to enforce contract schedule compliance.

Describe your approach to construction to minimize disruption in the greater downtown area. Describe what work strategies you will employ and examples of past successes working with adjacent active construction projects.

iii. <u>Risk Management</u> Describe your company's approach to identify, assess, track, and mitigate risks on a construction project. Indicate any risks foreseen with this project.

4.5 Evaluation of Proposer

Proposals will be evaluated based on the Proposer's response and qualifications by a selection committee that may include CCDC employees, partner agency staff and/or consultants. Before a CM/GC is selected, CCDC will conduct reference investigations and may conduct interviews to evaluate the Proposer's ability to perform the size and type of work anticipated and to determine the quality of the service being offered. By submitting a proposal, the Proposer authorizes CCDC to conduct reference investigations as needed and to conduct interviews where the Proposers will be evaluated based on the information described in this RFQ.

4.6 Qualification-Based Selection

Selection will be based on the procurement rules set forth in Idaho Code § 67-2320. Final selection is made by the CCDC Board of Commissioners. CCDC has the right to waive or alter submission requirements or to reject any or all proposals, consistent with Idaho law. It is the Proposer's responsibility to conform to all applicable federal, state, and local statutes or other applicable legal requirements. The information provided herein is intended to assist Proposers in

meeting applicable requirements but is not exhaustive, and CCDC will not be responsible for any failure by any Proposer to meet applicable requirements.

4.7 Modification or Withdrawal of Proposal

A proposal may be modified or withdrawn by the Proposer prior to the submission deadline set forth in this RFQ. After the submission deadline, the submitted proposal shall remain in effect for a minimum of 90 days for evaluation and contracting purposes.

4.8 Questions

Any questions, clarifications or objections must be received no later than <u>3:00 pm on January 30,</u> <u>2025.</u>

Direct questions to: Kathy Wanner, Contracts Manager (208) 391-7304 or <u>kwanner@ccdcboise.com</u>

EXHIBITS TO THIS RFQ:

- A: RFQ Submittal Cover Sheet
- B: RFQ Waiver and Release
- C: Sample Standard Agreement and General Conditions between Owner and Construction Manager

EXHIBIT A

RFQ: CM/GC SERVICES – 1010 W. JEFFERSON ST. PARKING FACILITY SUBMITTAL COVER SHEET (REQUIRED FOR SUBMISSION)

TO:	Capital City Development Corporation Attn: Kathy Wanner, Contracts Manager	
	121 N. 9th Street, Suite 501	
	Boise, Idaho 83702	

FROM:		
Company Name: _		
Mailing Address:		
_		
Physical Address:		
- Telephone:	Fax:	
E-mail Address:		

Company officer responsible to CCDC for CM/GC services contemplated by this RFQ:

SIGNATURE: X
Print Name and Title:
License Information: Idaho Public Works Contractor License #
Idaho Public Works Construction Management License #

held by ______ (name of licensed CM who will be responsible).

EXHIBIT B

REQUIRED WAIVER & RELEASE (REQUIRED FOR SUBMISSION)

The undersigned has read this waiver and release and fully accepts the Capital City Development Corporation's (CCDC) discretion and non-liability as stipulated herein, and expressly for, but not limited to, CCDC's decision to proceed with a qualification based selection process in response to the Request for Qualifications (RFQ) 1010 W. Jefferson Street Parking Facility to select a company to supply CM/GC services to CCDC for the 1010 W. Jefferson Street Parking Facility project.

- A. Discretion of CCDC: The Proposer submitting a response to this CM/GC RFQ agrees that CCDC has the right to, unless contrary to applicable state law:
 - a. Modify or suspend any and all aspects of the process seeking proposals and making any decisions concerning the CM/GC services RFQ;
 - b. Obtain further information from any person, entity, or group regarding the Proposer, and to ascertain the depth of Proposer's capability and experience for supplying CM/GC services and in any and all other respects to meet with and consult with any Proposer or any other person, entity, or group;
 - c. Waive any formalities or defects as to form, procedure, or content with respect to CCDC's RFQ to select a CM/GC firm and any response by any Proposer thereto;
 - d. Accept or reject any sealed proposal received in response to the RFQ, including any sealed proposal submitted by the undersigned; or select any one proposal over another in accordance with the selection criteria; and
 - e. Accept or reject all or any part of any materials or statements, including, but not limited to, the nature and type of proposal.
- B. Non-Liability of CCDC:
 - a. The undersigned agrees that CCDC shall have no liability whatsoever of any kind or character, directly or indirectly, by reason of all or any decision made at the discretion of CCDC as identified above.
 - b. The undersigned, including all team members, have carefully and thoroughly reviewed the RFQ and has found it to be complete and free from ambiguities and sufficient for their intended purpose.

Proposer's Signature:	X
Print Name:	
Print Title:	
Name of Firm:	
Date:	

EXHIBIT C Sample Agreement

STANDARD AGREEMENT AND GENERAL CONDITIONS BETWEEN OWNER AND CONSTRUCTION MANAGER (Where the CM is At-Risk)

TABLE OF ARTICLES

- 1. AGREEMENT
- 2. GENERAL PROVISIONS
- 3. CONSTRUCTION MANAGER'S RESPONSIBILITIES
- 4. OWNER'S RESPONSIBILITIES
- 5. SUBCONTRACTS
- 6. TIME
- 7. COMPENSATION AND GUARANTEED MAXIMUM PRICE
- 8. COST OF THE WORK
- 9. CHANGES
- 10. PAYMENT
- 11. INDEMNITY, INSURANCE, AND BONDS
- 12. SUSPENSION, NOTICE TO CURE, AND TERMINATION.
- 13. DISPUTE MITIGATION AND RESOLUTION
- 14. MISCELLANEOUS
- 15. CONTRACT DOCUMENTS

ARTICLE 1 AGREEMENT

This Agreement is r	made this	Day of	, 2025, by and between the
121	pital City Deve 1 N. 9th Street ise, Idaho 837		on (CCDC)
and the			
CONSTRUCTION	MANAGER:		
Tax identification nu	umber (TIN): T a	ax ID:	
Contractor License	No: Idaho Pu	blic Works Contract	ors License:
		nstruction Manager	
for services in conn	ection with the	following PROJECT,	
		Located in downtow	vn Boise, Idaho
Notice to the Parties	s shall be giver	n at the above addres	ses.
The Design Profess	sional is		
The Parties agree a	as set forth here	ein:	

ARTICLE 2 GENERAL PROVISIONS

2.1 RELATIONSHIP OF PARTIES The Parties each agree to proceed with the Project on the basis of mutual trust, good faith, and fair dealing.

2.1.1 The Construction Manager shall furnish construction administration and management services and use the Construction Manager's diligent efforts to perform the Work in an expeditious manner consistent with the Contract Documents. The Parties shall each endeavor to promote harmony and cooperation among all Project participants.

2.1.2 The Construction Manager represents that it is an independent contractor and that in its performance of the Work it shall act as an independent contractor.

2.1.3 Neither the Construction Manager nor any of its agents or employees shall act on behalf of or in the name of the Owner except as provided in this Agreement unless authorized in writing by the Owner's Representative.

2.1.4 The Parties shall perform their obligations with integrity, ensuring at a minimum that each: (a) avoids conflicts of interest and promptly discloses any to the other Party; and (b) warrants that it has not and shall not pay or receive any contingent fees or gratuities to or from the other Party, including

its agents, officers and employees, subcontractors, subconsultants or others for whom they may be liable, to secure preferential treatment.

2.2 DESIGN PROFESSIONAL The Owner, through its Design Professional, shall provide all architectural and engineering design services necessary for the completion of the Work, except the following: <u>None</u>. The Construction Manager shall not be required to provide professional services which constitute the practice of architecture or engineering except as otherwise provided.

2.2.1 The Owner shall obtain from the Design Professional either a license for the Construction Manager and Subcontractors to use the design documents prepared by the Design Professional or ownership of the copyrights for such design documents, and shall indemnify and hold harmless the Construction Manager against any suits or claims of infringement of any copyrights or licenses arising out of the use of the design documents for the Project.

2.3 DEFINITIONS

2.3.1 "Agreement" means this Standard Agreement and General Conditions Between Owner and Construction Manager, as modified, and exhibits and attachments made part of this agreement upon its execution.

2.3.1.1 The following attached exhibits are a part of this Agreement: Exhibit A Preconstruction Services Proposal dated Exhibit B CCDC RFQ; and Exhibit C Construction Manager's Proposal to CCDC RFQ.

2.3.2 "Business Day" means all Days, except weekends and official federal or state holidays where the Project is located.

2.3.3 A "Change Order" is a written order signed by the Owner and the Construction Manager after execution of this Agreement, indicating changes in the scope of the Work, the GMP and Date of Substantial Completion or Date of Final Completion, including substitutions proposed by the Construction Manager and accepted by the Owner.

2.3.4 The "Contract Documents" consist of this Agreement, the existing Contract Documents listed in section 15.1, drawings, specifications, addenda issued and acknowledged prior to execution of this Agreement, information furnished by the Owner pursuant to subsection 3.15.4, and modifications issued in accordance with this Agreement.

2.3.5 "Contract Time" is the period between the Date of Commencement and the Final Completion.

2.3.6 "Cost of the Work" means the costs and discounts specified in ARTICLE 8.

2.3.7 The "Construction Manager" is the person or entity identified in ARTICLE 1 and includes the Construction Manager's Representative. In the event the parties agree to a Guaranteed Maximum Price as defined herein, the Construction Manager shall serve the role of a Construction Manager / General Contractor for the actual performance of the Work.

2.3.8 "Date of Commencement" is as set forth in section 6.1.

2.3.9 "Day" means a calendar day.

2.3.10 "Defective Work" is any portion of the Work that that does not conform with the Contract Documents.

2.3.11 "Design Professional" means the licensed architect or engineer, and its consultants, retained by the Owner to perform design services for the Project.

2.3.12 "Final Completion" occurs on the date when the Construction Manager's obligations under this Agreement are complete and accepted by the Owner and final payment becomes due and payable. This date shall be confirmed by a Certificate of Final Completion signed by the Owner and the Construction Manager.

2.3.13 "Guaranteed Maximum Price" or "GMP" means the amount proposed by the Construction Manager, negotiated by the Parties, and thereafter accepted by the Parties as the maximum cost to the Owner for construction of the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents. The GMP includes Construction Manager's Fee, the General Conditions Costs, the Cost of the Work, and Construction Manager's Construction Contingency amount.

2.3.14 "Interim Directed Change" is a change to the Work directed by the Owner pursuant to section 9.2.

2.3.15 "Laws" mean federal, state, and local laws, ordinances, codes, rules, and regulations applicable to the Work with which the Construction Manager must comply that are enacted as of the Agreement date.

2.3.16 A "Material Supplier" is a person or entity retained by the Construction Manager to provide material and equipment for the Work.

2.3.17 "Others" means other contractors, material suppliers, and persons at the Worksite who are not employed by the Construction Manager or Subcontractors.

2.3.18 "Overhead" means (a) payroll costs and other compensation of the Construction Manager's employees in the Construction Manager's principal and branch offices; (b) general and administrative expenses of the Construction Manager's principal and branch offices.

2.3.19 "Owner" is the person or entity identified in ARTICLE 1 and includes the Owner's Representative.

2.3.20 The "Owner's Program" is an initial description of the Owner's objectives, including budgetary and time criteria, space requirements and relationships, flexibility and expandability requirements, special equipment and systems, site requirements, and any requirements for phased occupancy.

2.3.21 The "Parties" are collectively the Owner and the Construction Manager.

2.3.22 The "Project," as identified in ARTICLE 1, is the building, facility, or other improvements for which the Construction Manager is to perform Work under this Agreement. It may also include construction by the Owner or Others.

2.3.23 The "Schedule of the Work" is the document prepared by the Construction Manager that specifies the dates on which the Construction Manager plans to begin and complete various parts of the Work, including dates on which information and approvals are required from the Owner.

2.3.24 "Subcontractor" is a person or entity retained by the Construction Manager as an independent contractor to provide the labor, materials, equipment, or services necessary to complete a specific portion of the Work. The term Subcontractor does not include the Design Professional or Others. All subcontractors shall hold valid Public Works Contractor license(s) pursuant to Idaho Code § 54-1902.

2.3.25 "Substantial Completion" of the Work, or of a designated portion, occurs on the date when the Work is sufficiently complete in accordance with the Contract Documents so that the Owner may occupy or utilize the Work, or a designated portion, for the use for which it is intended, without unscheduled disruption. The issuance of a certificate of occupancy is not a prerequisite for

Substantial Completion if the certificate of occupancy cannot be obtained due to factors beyond the Construction Manager's control. This date shall be confirmed by a certificate of Substantial Completion signed by the Owner and Construction Manager.

2.3.26 A "Subsubcontractor" is a person or entity who has an agreement with a Subcontractor or another Subsubcontractor to perform a portion of the Subcontractor's Work.

2.3.27 "Terrorism" means a violent act, or an act that is dangerous to human life, property, or infrastructure, that is committed by an individual or individuals and that appears to be part of an effort to coerce a civilian population or to influence the policy or affect the conduct of any government by coercion. Terrorism includes, but is not limited to, any act certified by the United States government as an act of terrorism pursuant to the Terrorism Risk Insurance Act, as amended.

2.3.28 "Work" means the construction and services necessary or incidental to fulfill the Construction Manager's obligations for the Project in conformance with this Agreement and the other Contract Documents. The Work may refer to the whole Project or only a part of the Project if work is also being performed by the Owner or Others.

2.3.29 "Worksite" means the geographical area of the Project location as identified in ARTICLE 1 where the Work is to be performed.

ARTICLE 3 CONSTRUCTION MANAGER'S RESPONSIBILITIES

3.1 GENERAL RESPONSIBILITIES

3.1.1 The Construction Manager shall provide all labor, materials, equipment, and services necessary to complete the Work, all of which shall be provided in full accord with and reasonably inferable from the Contract Documents.

3.1.2 The Construction Manager shall be responsible for the supervision and coordination of the Work, including the construction means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures utilized, unless the Contract Documents give other specific instructions. In such case, the Construction Manager shall not be liable to the Owner for damages resulting from compliance with such instructions unless the Construction Manager recognized and failed to timely report to the Owner any error, inconsistency, omission, or unsafe practice that it discovered in the specified construction means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures.

3.1.3 The Construction Manager shall perform Work only within locations allowed by the Contract Documents, Laws, and applicable permits.

3.1.4 The Construction Manager understands that the Work within and around public rights-of-way and in and around other third party construction projects may create unique and challenging circumstances that must be anticipated, thoughtfully considered, and effectively managed by Construction Manager in the performance of all aspects of this Agreement. The Construction Manager shall work cooperatively with any and all parties working in and around the Worksite in performance of the services outlined in this Agreement.

3.2 CONSTRUCTION PERSONNEL AND SUPERVISION

3.2.1 The Construction Manager shall provide competent supervision for the performance of the Work. The Construction Manager shall utilize the key personnel for the Work involving this contract as indicated in Construction Manager's Response to Owner's Request for Qualifications: **NAME OF PROJECT**, dated **PROJECT**, dated **PRO**

reference. Any superintendent disapproved by Owner shall not perform in that capacity thereafter at the Worksite.

3.2.2 The Construction Manager shall be responsible to the Owner for acts or omissions of Parties or entities performing portions of the Work for or on behalf of the Construction Manager or any of its Subcontractors.

3.2.3 The Construction Manager shall permit only fit and skilled persons to perform the Work. The Construction Manager shall enforce safety procedures, strict discipline and good order among persons performing the Work. If the Owner determines that a particular person does not follow safety procedures, or is unfit or unskilled for the assigned work, the Construction Manager shall immediately reassign the person on receipt of the Owner's written notice to do so.

3.2.4 CONSTRUCTION MANAGER'S REPRESENTATIVE The Construction Manager's authorized representative is _______. The Construction Manager's Representative shall possess full authority to receive instructions from the Owner and to act on those instructions. If the Construction Manager changes its representative or their authority, the Construction Manager shall immediately notify the Owner in writing.

3.3 PRECONSTRUCTION SERVICES The Preconstruction Services under this section and as included in Exhibit A are included in the Construction Manager's work.

3.3.1 PRELIMINARY EVALUATION The Construction Manager shall provide a preliminary evaluation of the Owner's Program and report such findings to the Owner and the Design Professional.

3.3.2 CONSULTATION The Construction Manager shall schedule and attend regular meetings with the Owner, Design Professional, and third parties identified by Owner as having an interest in the Work. The Construction Manager shall consult with the Owner, Design Professional, and third parties regarding site use and improvements and the selection of materials, building systems, and equipment. The Construction Manager is not required to ascertain that the Drawings and Specifications are in accordance with applicable laws, statutes, ordinances, codes, rules and regulations, or lawful orders of public authorities, but the Construction Manager shall provide reasonable care to review these Drawings and Specifications and report to the Owner any nonconformity discovered by or made known to the Construction Manager. The Construction Manager shall provide recommendations on: construction feasibility; actions designed to minimize adverse effects of labor or material shortages; steps to minimize adverse effects on third parties; time requirements for procurement, installation, and construction completion; and factors related to construction cost, including estimates of alternative designs or materials.

3.3.3 SCHEDULE OF THE WORK When Project requirements have been sufficiently identified, the Construction Manager shall prepare a preliminary Schedule of the Work for the Design Professional's review and the Owner's approval. The Construction Manager shall coordinate and integrate the Schedule of the Work with the services and activities of the Owner, Construction Manager, Design Professional, the requirements of governmental entities, and any pre-construction or construction activities being performed in and around the Worksite by third parties. As design proceeds, the Construction Manager shall update the Schedule of the Work to indicate proposed activity sequences, durations, or milestone dates for such activities as receipt and approval of pertinent information, issuance of the drawings and specifications, the preparation and processing of shop drawings and samples, delivery of materials or equipment requiring long-lead-time procurement, Owner's occupancy requirements and estimated date of Substantial Completion of the Project. If Schedule of the Work updates indicates that milestone dates contained in prior Schedules of the Work will not be met, the Construction Manager shall notify and make recommendations to the Owner. If the Project is to be completed in phases, the Construction Manager shall make recommendations to the Owner and Design Professional regarding the phased issuance of the drawings and specifications.

3.3.4 ESTIMATES

3.3.4.1 When the Owner has sufficiently identified the Owner's Program and other Project requirements and the Design Professional has prepared other basic design criteria, the Construction Manager shall prepare, for the review of the Design Professional and approval of the Owner, an initial estimate for the Project, utilizing area, volume, or similar conceptual estimating techniques.

3.3.4.2 When schematic or preliminary design documents have been completed by the Design Professional and approved by the Owner, the Construction Manager shall prepare for the review of the Design Professional and approval of the Owner, a more detailed budget with supporting data. During the preparation of the design development documents or documents of comparable detail, the Construction Manager shall update and refine this estimate at appropriate intervals agreed upon by the Owner and Construction Manager.

3.3.4.3 When design development documents or documents of comparable detail have been completed by the Design Professional and approved by the Owner, the Construction Manager shall prepare a further detailed estimate with supporting data for review by the Design Professional and approval by the Owner. During the preparation of the drawings and specifications, the Construction Manager shall update and refine this estimate at appropriate intervals agreed upon by the Owner and Construction Manager.

3.3.4.4 If any estimate submitted to the Owner exceeds previously approved estimates, the Construction Manager shall notify and make recommendations to the Owner.

3.3.5 CONSTRUCTION DOCUMENT REVIEW The Construction Manager shall review the drawings and specifications in an effort to identify potential constructability problems that could impact the Construction Manager's ability to perform the Work in an expeditious and economical manner. The Construction Manager shall issue a report to the Design Professional and Owner for their review and action as appropriate. In addition, the Construction Manager shall promptly report to the Owner and the Design Professional any errors or omissions which it discovers in the drawings and specifications.

3.3.6 TEMPORARY FACILITIES The Construction Manager shall make recommendations regarding temporary construction facilities, equipment, materials, and services for common use by the Construction Manager, its Subcontractors, Subsubcontractors, and Material Suppliers.

3.3.7 LONG-LEAD ITEMS The Construction Manager shall recommend to the Owner and Design Professional a schedule for procurement of long-lead-time items which will constitute part of the Work as required to meet the Schedule of the Work. The Construction Manager shall help expedite the delivery of long-lead-time items.

3.3.8 SOLICITATION OF SUBCONTRACTORS AND SUPPLIERS The Construction Manager shall seek to develop Subcontractor interest in the Project and shall furnish to the Owner a list of possible subcontractors from whom proposals may be requested for each principal portion of the Work.

3.3.9 EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY AND AFFIRMATIVE ACTION The Construction Manager shall consult with the Owner regarding equal employment opportunity and affirmative action programs.

3.3.10 CONSULTANTS The Construction Manager shall assist the Owner in selecting, retaining and coordinating the professional services of a surveyor, testing laboratories, and special consultants as needed.

3.3.11 PERMITS The Construction Manager shall assist the Owner in obtaining building permits and special permits for permanent improvements, except for permits required to be obtained directly by the Construction Manager.

3.3.12 OTHER PRECONSTRUCTION SERVICES The Construction Manager shall provide such other preconstruction services as are agreed upon by the Parties and identified in an attached exhibit to this Agreement.

3.4 GUARANTEED MAXIMUM PRICE (GMP)

3.4.1 At such time as the Owner and Construction Manager agree the drawings and specifications are sufficiently complete, the Construction Manager shall prepare and submit to the Owner in writing a GMP. The GMP proposal shall include the sum of the estimated Cost of the Work, the Construction Manager's Fee, General Conditions costs, Risk Contingency, the clarifications and assumptions upon which the GMP is based, allowances, and reasonable contingencies, but shall not include compensation for Preconstruction Services. The Construction Manager does not guarantee any specific line item provided as part of the GMP, but agrees that it will be responsible for paying all costs of completing the Work which exceed the GMP, as adjusted in accordance with this Agreement. If both the Owner and Construction Manager mutually agree, the Construction Manager may prepare and submit to the Owner in writing a Lump Sum proposal to complete the work.

3.4.2 BASIS OF GUARANTEED MAXIMUM PRICE The Construction Manager shall include with the GMP proposal sufficient details and information for its basis, which shall include:

3.4.2.1 a list of the drawings and specifications, including all addenda, which were used in preparation of the GMP Proposal;

3.4.2.2 a list of allowances and a statement of their basis;

3.4.2.3 a list of the assumptions and clarifications made by the Construction Manager in the preparation of the GMP Proposal to supplement the information contained in the drawings and specifications;

3.4.2.4 the Date of Substantial Completion or the Date of Final Completion upon which the proposed GMP is based, and the Schedule of Work upon which the Date of Substantial Completion or the Date of Final Completion is based;

3.4.2.5 a schedule of applicable alternate prices;

3.4.2.6 a schedule of applicable unit prices;

3.4.2.7 a "Summary Matrix of Cost Allocation" table summarizing the costs associated with the various cost categories of CM/GC fee, General Conditions, Subcontract Costs, Change Orders, Risk Contingency, and Owner Cost.

3.4.2.8 a statement of any work to be self-performed by the Construction Manager.

3.4.2.9 a list of all bid packages and purchase orders the Construction Manager anticipates awarding.

3.4.2.10 a draft Schedule of Values in which the sum of all line items equals the GMP.

3.4.3 RISK CONTINGENCY ACCOUNT The Construction Manager's Risk Contingency Account shall be a negotiated percentage of the GMP.

3.4.3.1 Subject to prior written consent of the Owner, the Construction Manager may utilize the Risk Contingency Account to pay for coordination of the following items for which the Construction Manager is responsible:

- 3.4.3.1.1 All costs related to Subcontractor claims or charges that result from mistakes or omissions in the subcontract buyout.
- 3.4.3.1.2 Coordination errors and coordination omissions related to the shop drawings and submittals defined in the Contract Documents.
- 3.4.3.1.3 Delays or interference caused by a Subcontractor impacting the construction schedule or the Construction Manager's management of the project.
- 3.4.3.1.4 Delays or interference caused by Subcontractors impacting the schedule or work of another Subcontractor.
- 3.4.3.1.5 Costs related to replacement of a non-performing subcontractor.
- 3.4.3.1.6 Off-Hours work

3.4.3.2 The Construction Manager may not use the Risk Contingency Account for items that are covered by the Construction Manager's Fee or defined as General Conditions. The Risk Contingency Account also may not be used for Subcontract Bid Packages that exceed the bid estimate, defective or nonconforming Subcontractor work, or trade damage.

3.4.3.3 The Construction Manager's use of the Risk Contingency Account is limited to the items described in section 3.4.3.1 and must be approved in writing in advance by the Owner, provided that in the event of a critical or emergency type situation, the Construction Manager determines that there is not time to obtain the Owner's prior written approval, the Construction Manager may take action at its risk that must be subsequently concurred with in writing by the Owner before the Risk Contingency Account may be used. The Construction Manager shall provide the Owner monthly updates on the use of the Risk Contingency Account. Any funds remaining in the Risk Contingency Account shall be returned to the Owner without the corresponding Construction Manager's Fee.

3.4.4 The Construction Manager shall meet with the Owner to review the GMP. If the Owner discovers any inconsistencies, inaccuracies, or omissions in the information presented, they shall promptly notify the Construction Manager, who shall make appropriate adjustments to the GMP. The Owner shall then give prompt written approval of the GMP following the approval of the Owner's Board of Commissioners.

3.4.5 The Owner shall cause the Design Professional to revise the drawings and specifications to the extent necessary to reflect the clarifications, assumptions, and allowances on which the GMP is based. Revised drawings and specifications shall be furnished to the Construction Manager in accordance with the current Schedule of the Work, unless otherwise agreed by the Owner, Construction Manager, and Design Professional. The Construction Manager shall promptly notify the Owner and Design Professional if the revised drawings and specifications are inconsistent with the GMP's clarifications, assumptions, and allowances.

3.4.6 If the Contract Documents are not complete at the time the GMP proposal is submitted to the Owner, the Construction Manager shall provide in the GMP for further development of the Contract Documents. Such further development does not include changes in scope, systems, kinds and quality of materials, finishes, or equipment, all of which, if required, shall be incorporated by Change Document.

3.4.7 If this Agreement is executed prior to establishment of the Guaranteed Maximum Price and its acceptance by the Owner, then the GMP and its basis shall be set forth in an Amendment to the Agreement.

3.4.8 ALLOWANCES Allowances shall include the costs of materials, supplies, and equipment delivered to the Worksite less applicable trade discounts and including requisite taxes, unloading and handling at the Worksite, and labor and installation, unless specifically stated otherwise. The Construction Manager's overhead and profit for the allowances shall be included in the GMP, but not in the allowances. The GMP shall be adjusted by Change Order to reflect the actual costs when they are greater than or less than the allowances.

3.4.9 FAILURE TO ACCEPT THE GMP PROPOSAL Unless the Owner accepts the GMP Proposal in writing on or before the date specified in the GMP Proposal for such acceptance and so notifies the Construction Manager, the GMP Proposal shall not be effective. If the Owner fails to accept the GMP Proposal, or rejects the GMP Proposal, the Owner shall have the right to:

3.4.9.1 suggest modifications to the GMP Proposal. If such modifications are accepted in writing by the Construction Manager, the GMP Proposal shall be deemed accepted in accordance with subsection 3.4.7;

3.4.9.2 direct the Construction Manager to proceed on the basis of reimbursement as provided in ARTICLE 7 and ARTICLE 8 without a GMP, in which case all references in this Agreement to the GMP shall not be applicable; or

3.4.9.3 terminate the Agreement for convenience in accordance with section 12.4. In the absence of a GMP the Parties may establish a Date of Substantial Completion or a Date of Final Completion.

3.4.10 PRE-GMP WORK Prior to the Owner's acceptance of the GMP Proposal, the Construction Manager shall not incur any cost to be reimbursed as part of the Cost of the Work, except as provided in this Agreement or as the Owner may specifically authorize in writing.

3.5 COOPERATION WITH WORK OF OWNER AND OTHERS

3.5.1 The Owner may perform work at the Worksite directly or by Others. Any agreements with Others to perform construction or operations related to the Project shall include provisions pertaining to insurance, indemnification, waiver of subrogation, consequential damages, coordination, interference, clean up, and safety that are substantively the same as the corresponding provisions of this Agreement.

3.5.2 If the Owner elects to perform work at the Worksite directly or by Others, the Construction Manager and Owner shall coordinate the activities of all forces at the Worksite and agree upon fair and reasonable schedules and operational procedures for Worksite activities. The Owner shall require each separate contractor to cooperate with the Construction Manager and assist with the coordination of activities and the review of construction schedules and operations. The GMP or the Date of Substantial Completion or the Date of Final Completion shall be equitably adjusted, as mutually agreed by the Parties, for changes made necessary by the coordination of construction activities, and the Schedule of the Work shall be revised accordingly. The Construction Manager, the Owner, and Others shall adhere to the revised Schedule of the Work.

3.5.3 With regard to the work of the Owner and Others, the Construction Manager shall (a) proceed with the Work in a manner that does not hinder, delay, or interfere with the work of the Owner or Others or cause the work of the Owner or Others to become defective, (b) afford the Owner or Others reasonable access for introduction and storage of their materials and equipment and performance of their activities, and (c) coordinate the Construction Manager's Work with theirs.

3.5.4 Before proceeding with any portion of the Work affected by the construction or operations of the Owner or Others, the Construction Manager shall give the Owner prompt, written notification of any defects the Construction Manager discovers in their work which will prevent the proper execution of the Work. The Construction Manager's obligations in this subsection do not create a

responsibility for the work of Owner or Others, but are for the purpose of facilitating the Work. If the Construction Manager does not notify the Owner of defects interfering with the performance of the Work, the Construction Manager acknowledges that the work of the Owner or Others is not defective and is acceptable for the proper execution of the Work. Following receipt of written notice from the Construction Manager of defects, the Owner shall promptly inform the Construction Manager what action, if any, the Construction Manager shall take with regard to the defects.

3.6 CONSTRUCTION SERVICES AND ADMINISTRATION

3.6.1 Prior to commencing the Work, the Construction Manager shall carefully study and compare the various Contract Documents relative to that portion of the Work, shall take field measurements of any existing conditions related to that portion of the Work, and shall observe any conditions at the site affecting it. These obligations are for the purpose of facilitating coordination and construction by the Construction Manager and are not for the purpose of discovering errors, omissions, or inconsistencies in the Contract Documents; however, the Construction Manager shall promptly report to the Owner any errors, inconsistencies or omissions discovered by or made known to the Construction Manager.

3.6.2 Should the Construction Manager discover any errors, omissions, or inconsistencies in the Contract Documents, the Construction Manager shall promptly report them to the Owner. It is recognized that the Construction Manager is not acting in the capacity of a licensed design professional. Following receipt of written notice from the Construction Manager of defects, the Owner shall promptly inform the Construction Manager what action, if any, the Construction Manager shall take with regard to the defects.

3.6.3 The Construction Manager shall have no liability for errors, omissions, or inconsistencies discovered under this section.

3.6.4 The Construction Manager may be entitled to additional costs or time because of clarifications or instructions growing out of the Construction Manager's reports described in the three preceding subsections; any additional costs or time must be approved by Owner.

3.6.5 COST REPORTING The Construction Manager shall keep such full and detailed accounts as are necessary for proper financial management under this Agreement. The Construction Manager shall maintain a complete set of all books and records prepared or used by the Construction Manager with respect to the Project. The Construction Manager's records supporting its performance and billings under this Agreement shall be current, complete, and accurate and maintained according to Generally Accepted Accounting Principles. The Owner shall be afforded access to all of the Construction Manager's records, books, correspondence, instructions, drawings, receipts, vouchers, memoranda, and similar data relating to this Agreement. The Construction Manager shall preserve all such records for a period of three years after the final payment or longer where required by Law.

3.6.5.1 The Construction Manager agrees to use reasonable skill and judgment in the preparation of cost estimates and Schedule of the Work, but does not warrant or guarantee their accuracy.

3.7 MATERIALS FURNISHED BY THE OWNER OR OTHERS

3.7.1 If the Work includes installation of materials or equipment furnished by the Owner or Others, it shall be the responsibility of the Construction Manager to examine the items so provided and thereupon handle, store, and install the items, unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents, with such skill and care as to provide a satisfactory and proper installation. Loss or damage due to acts or omissions of the Construction Manager shall be the responsibility of the Construction Manager and may be deducted from any amounts due or to become due the Construction Manager. Any defects discovered in such materials or equipment shall be reported at

once to the Owner. Following receipt of written notice from the Construction Manager of defects, the Owner shall promptly inform the Construction Manager what action, if any, the Construction Manager shall take with regard to the defects.

3.8 TESTS AND INSPECTIONS

3.8.1 The Construction Manager shall schedule all required tests, approvals and inspections of the Work or portions thereof at appropriate times so as not to delay the progress of the Work or other work related to the Project. The Construction Manager shall give proper notice to all required Parties of such tests, approvals, and inspections. If feasible, the Owner and Others may timely observe the tests at the normal place of testing. Except as provided in subsection 3.8.3, the Owner shall bear all expenses associated with tests, inspections, and approvals required by the Contract Documents which, unless otherwise agreed to, shall be conducted by an independent testing laboratory or entity retained by the Owner. Unless otherwise required by the Contract Documents, required certificates of testing, approval, or inspection shall be secured by the Construction Manager and promptly delivered to the Owner.

3.8.2 If the Owner or appropriate authorities determine that tests, inspections, or approvals in addition to those required by the Contract Documents will be necessary, the Construction Manager shall arrange for the procedures and give timely notice to the Owner and Others who may observe the procedures. Costs of the additional tests, inspections, or approvals are at the Owner's expense except as provided in the subsection below.

3.8.3 If the procedures described in the two subsections immediately above indicate that portions of the Work fail to comply with the Contract Documents due to the negligence of the Construction Manager, the Construction Manager shall be responsible for costs of correction and retesting.

3.9 WORKMANSHIP

3.9.1 The Work shall be executed in accordance with the Contract Documents in a workmanlike manner. All materials used in the Work shall be furnished in sufficient quantities to facilitate the proper and expeditious execution of the Work and shall be new except such materials as may be expressly provided in the Contract Documents to be otherwise.

3.10 WARRANTY

3.10.1 The Construction Manager warrants that all materials and equipment furnished under the Construction Phase of this Agreement will be new unless otherwise specified, of good quality, in conformance with the Contract Documents, and free from defective workmanship and materials. At the Owner's request, the Construction Manager shall furnish satisfactory evidence of the quality and type of materials and equipment furnished. The Construction Manager further warrants that the Work shall be free from material defects not intrinsic in the design or materials required in the Contract Documents. The Construction Manager's warranty does not include remedies for defects or damages caused by normal wear and tear during normal usage, use for a purpose for which the Project was not intended, improper or insufficient maintenance, modifications performed by the Owner or Others, or abuse. The Construction Manager's warranty shall commence on the Date of Substantial Completion of the Work, or of a designated portion.

3.10.2 With respect to any portion of Work first performed after Substantial Completion, the Construction Manager's warranty obligation shall be extended by the period of time between Substantial Completion and the actual performance of the later Work.

3.10.3 To the extent products, equipment, systems, or materials incorporated in the Work are specified and purchased by the Owner, they shall be covered exclusively by the warranty of the manufacturer. There are no warranties which extend beyond the description on the face of any such warranty.

3.10.4 The Construction Manager shall obtain from its Subcontractors and Material Suppliers any special or extended warranties required by the Contract Documents. All such warranties are expressly incorporated herein by reference and Parties shall take reasonable efforts to set forth a list of special or extended warranties as an attached exhibit to this Agreement. Construction Manager's liability for such warranties shall be limited to the two-year correction period referred to in the section immediately below. After that period the Construction Manager shall provide reasonable assistance to the Owner in enforcing the obligations of Subcontractors or Material Suppliers for such extended warranties.

3.11 CORRECTION OF WORK WITHIN TWO YEARS

3.11.1 If prior to Substantial Completion or within two years after the date of Substantial Completion of the Work any Defective Work is found, the Owner shall promptly notify the Construction Manager in writing. Unless the Owner provides written acceptance of the condition, the Construction Manager shall promptly correct the Defective Work at its own cost and time and bear the expense of additional services required for correction of any Defective Work for which it is responsible. If within the two-year correction period the Owner discovers and does not promptly notify the Construction Manager reasonably requested by the Construction Manager, the Owner waives the Construction Manager's obligation to correct that Defective Work as well as the Owner's right to claim a breach of the warranty with respect to that Defective Work.

3.11.2 With respect to any portion of Work first performed after Substantial Completion, the twoyear correction period shall be extended by the period of time between Substantial Completion and the actual performance of the later Work. Correction periods shall not be extended by corrective work performed by the Construction Manager.

3.11.3 If the Construction Manager fails to correct Defective Work within a reasonable time after receipt of written notice from the Owner prior to final payment, the Owner may correct it in accordance with the Owner's right to carry out the Work. In such case, an appropriate Change Order shall be issued deducting the cost of correcting the Defective Work from payments then or thereafter due the Construction Manager. If payments then or thereafter due Construction Manager are not sufficient to cover such amounts, the Construction Manager shall pay the difference to the Owner within forty-five (45) Days.

3.11.4 The Construction Manager's obligations and liability, if any, with respect to any Defective Work discovered after the two-year correction period shall be determined by the Law. If, after the two-year correction period but before the applicable limitation period has expired, the Owner discovers any Work which the Owner considers Defective Work, the Owner shall, unless the Defective Work requires emergency correction, promptly notify the Construction Manager and allow the Construction Manager an opportunity to correct the Work if the Construction Manager elects to do so. If the Construction Manager elects to correct the Work it shall provide written notice of such intent within fourteen (14) Days of its receipt of notice from the Owner and shall complete the correct the Work, the Owner may have the Work corrected by itself or Others, and, if the Owner intends to seek recovery of those costs from the Construction Manager, the Owner shall promptly provide the Construction Manager with an accounting of the correction costs it incurs.

3.11.5 If the Construction Manager's correction or removal of Defective Work causes damage to or destroys other completed or partially completed work or existing building, the Construction Manager shall be responsible for the cost of correcting the destroyed or damaged property.

3.11.6 The two-year period for correction of Defective Work does not constitute a limitation period with respect to the enforcement of the Construction Manager's other obligations under the Contract Documents.

3.11.7 Prior to final payment, at the Owner's option and with the Construction Manager's agreement, the Owner may elect to accept Defective Work rather than require its removal and correction. In such cases, the GMP shall be equitably adjusted for any diminution in the value of the Project caused by such Defective Work.

3.12 CORRECTION OF COVERED WORK

3.12.1 On request of the Owner, Work that has been covered without a requirement that it be inspected prior to being covered may be uncovered for the Owner's inspection. The Owner shall pay for the costs of uncovering and replacement if the Work proves to be in conformance with the Contract Documents, or if the defective condition was caused by the Owner or Others. If the uncovered Work proves to be defective, the Construction Manager shall pay the costs of uncovering and replacement.

3.12.2 If contrary to specific requirements in the Contract Documents or contrary to a specific request from the Owner, a portion of the Work is covered, the Owner, by written request, may require the Construction Manager to uncover the Work for the Owner's observation. In this circumstance the Work shall be replaced at the Construction Manager's expense and with no adjustment to the Dates of Substantial or Final Completion.

3.13 SAFETY OF PERSONS AND PROPERTY

3.13.1 SAFETY PRECAUTIONS AND PROGRAMS The Construction Manager shall have overall responsibility for safety precautions and programs in the performance of the Work. However, such obligation does not relieve Subcontractors of their responsibility for the safety of persons or property in the performance of their work, nor for compliance with Laws.

3.13.2 The Construction Manager shall seek to avoid injury, loss, or damage to persons or property by taking reasonable steps to protect: (a) its employees and other persons at the Worksite; (b) materials and equipment stored at onsite or offsite locations for use in the Work; and (c) property located at the Worksite and adjacent to Work areas, whether or not the property is part of the Worksite.

3.13.3 CONSTRUCTION MANAGER'S SAFETY REPRESENTATIVE The Construction Manager's Worksite Safety Representative is _______ who shall act as the Construction Manager's authorized safety representative with a duty to prevent accidents. The Construction Manager shall report promptly in writing all recordable accidents and injuries occurring at the Worksite. When the Construction Manager is required to file an accident report with a public authority, the Construction Manager shall furnish a copy of the report to the Owner. The cost of this activity is included in the GMP.

3.13.4 The Construction Manager shall provide the Owner with copies of all notices required of the Construction Manager by law or regulation. The Construction Manager's safety program shall comply with the requirements of governmental and quasi-governmental authorities having jurisdiction.

3.13.5 Damage or loss not insured under property insurance that may arise from the Work, to the extent caused by negligent acts or omissions of the Construction Manager, or anyone for whose acts the Construction Manager may be liable, shall be promptly remedied by the Construction Manager. With regard to damage or loss attributable to the acts or omissions of the Owner or Others and not to the Construction Manager, the Owner may either (a) promptly remedy the damage or loss; or (b) accept the damage or loss.

3.13.6 If the Owner deems any part of the Work or Worksite unsafe, the Owner, without assuming responsibility for the Construction Manager's safety program, may require the Construction Manager

to stop performance of the Work or take corrective measures satisfactory to the Owner, or both. If the Construction Manager does not adopt corrective measures, the Owner may perform them and deduct their cost from the GMP. The Construction Manager agrees to make no claim for damages, or an increase in the GMP, or for a change in the Dates of Substantial or Final Completion based on the Construction Manager's compliance with the Owner's reasonable request.

3.14 EMERGENCIES In an emergency affecting the safety of persons or property, the Construction Manager shall act in a reasonable manner to prevent threatened damage, injury, or loss. If appropriate, an equitable adjustment in GMP or Date of Substantial Completion or Date of Final Completion shall be determined as provided for in ARTICLE 9.

3.15 HAZARDOUS MATERIALS

3.15.1 A Hazardous Material is any substance or material identified now or in the future as hazardous under Laws or any other substance or material that may be considered hazardous or otherwise subject to statutory or regulatory requirement governing handling, disposal, or clean-up. The Construction Manager shall not be obligated to commence or continue work until any Hazardous Material discovered at the Worksite has been removed, rendered or determined to be harmless by the Owner as certified by an independent testing laboratory, and approved by the appropriate governmental agency.

3.15.2 If after commencing the Work, Hazardous Material is discovered at the Worksite, the Construction Manager shall be entitled to immediately stop Work in the affected area. The Construction Manager shall promptly report the condition to the Owner, the Design Professional, and, if required, the governmental agency with jurisdiction.

3.15.3 The Construction Manager shall not be required to perform any Work relating to or in the area of Hazardous Material without written mutual agreement.

3.15.4 The Owner shall be responsible for retaining an independent testing laboratory to determine the nature of the material encountered and whether the material requires corrective measures or remedial action. Such measures shall be the sole responsibility of the Owner, and shall be performed in a manner minimizing any adverse effect upon the Work. The Construction Manager shall resume Work in the area affected by any Hazardous Material only upon written agreement between the Parties after the Hazardous Material has been removed or rendered harmless and only after approval, if necessary, of the governmental agency with jurisdiction.

3.15.5 If the Construction Manager incurs additional costs or is delayed due to the presence or remediation of Hazardous Material, the Construction Manager shall be entitled to an equitable adjustment in the GMP or the Dates of Substantial or Final Completion.

3.15.6 To the extent permitted by section 6.7 and to the extent not caused by the negligent acts or omissions of the Construction Manager, its Subcontractors and Subsubcontractors, and the agents, officers, directors, and employees of each of them, the Owner shall defend, indemnify, and hold harmless the Construction Manager, its Subcontractors and Subsubcontractors, and the agents, officers, directors, and employees of each of them, from and against any and all direct claims, damages, losses, costs, and expenses, including but not limited to reasonable attorneys' fees, costs, and expenses incurred in connection with any dispute resolution procedure arising out of or relating to the performance of the Work in any area affected by Hazardous Material. To the fullest extent permitted by law, such indemnification shall apply regardless of the fault, negligence, breach of warranty or contract, or strict liability of the Owner.

3.15.7 MATERIALS BROUGHT TO THE WORKSITE

3.15.7.1 Material Safety Data (MSD) sheets as required by law and pertaining to materials or substances used or consumed in the performance of the Work, whether obtained by the Construction Manager, Subcontractors, the Owner or Others, shall be maintained at the Worksite by the Construction Manager and made available to the Owner, Subcontractors, and Others.

3.15.7.2 The Construction Manager shall be responsible for the proper delivery, handling, application, storage, removal, and disposal of all materials and substances brought to the Worksite by the Construction Manager in accordance with the Contract Documents and used or consumed in the performance of the Work.

3.15.7.3 To the extent permitted under section 6.7 and to the extent not caused by the negligent acts or omissions of the Construction Manager, its agents, officers, directors, and employees, the Owner shall defend, indemnify and hold harmless the Construction Manager, its agents, officers, directors, and employees, from and against claims, damages, losses, costs, and expenses, including but not limited to reasonable attorneys' fees, costs and expenses incurred in connection with any dispute resolution process, arising out of or relating to the delivery, handling, application, storage, removal, and disposal of all materials and substances brought to the Worksite by the Construction Manager in accordance with the Contract Documents.

3.15.7.4 This section shall survive the completion of the Work or any termination of this Agreement.

3.16 SUBMITTALS

3.16.1 The Construction Manager shall submit to the Owner and the Design Professional all shop drawings, samples, product data, and similar submittals required by the Contract Documents for review and approval. Submittals shall be submitted in electronic form if required in accordance with subsection 4.5.1. The Construction Manager shall be responsible for the accuracy and conformity of its submittals to the Contract Documents. At no additional cost, the Construction Manager shall prepare and deliver its submittals in such time and sequence so as not to delay the performance of the Work or the work of the Owner and Others. The Construction Manager's submittals shall identify in writing for each submittal all changes, deviations, or substitutions from the requirements of the Contract Documents. The review and approval of any Construction Manager submittal shall not be deemed to authorize changes, deviations, or substitutions from the requirements of the Contract Documents unless express written approval is obtained from the Owner specifically authorizing such deviation, substitution, or change. To the extent a change, deviation, or substitution causes an impact to the Contract Price or Contract Time, such approval shall be promptly memorialized in a Change Order. Neither the Design Professional nor Owner shall make any change, deviation, or substitution through the submittal process without specifically identifying and authorizing such deviation to the Construction Manager. If the Contract Documents do not contain submittal requirements pertaining to the Work, the Construction Manager agrees upon request to submit in a timely fashion to the Design Professional and the Owner for review any shop drawings, samples, product data, manufacturers' literature, or similar submittals as may reasonably be required by the Owner.

3.16.2 The Owner shall be responsible for review and approval of submittals with reasonable promptness to avoid causing delay.

3.16.3 The Construction Manager shall perform all Work strictly in accordance with approved submittals. Approval of shop drawings is not an authorization to perform changed work, unless the procedures of ARTICLE 9 are followed. Approval does not relieve the Construction Manager from responsibility for Defective Work resulting from errors or omissions on the approved shop drawings.

3.16.4 Record copies of the following, incorporating field changes and selections made during construction, shall be maintained at the Worksite and available to the Owner upon request: drawings, specifications, addenda and other modifications, and required submittals including product data, samples, and shop drawings.

3.16.5 No substitutions shall be made in the Work unless permitted in the Contract Documents and then only after the Construction Manager obtains approvals required under the Contract Documents for substitutions. All such substitutions shall be promptly memorialized in a Change Order no later than seven (7) Days following approval by the Owner and, if applicable, Design Professional provide for an adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Time.

3.16.6 The Construction Manager shall prepare and submit to the Owner final marked-up as-built drawings.

3.17 DESIGN DELEGATION If the Contract Documents specifically require the Construction Manager to procure design services, the Owner shall specify all required performance and design criteria. The Construction Manager shall not be responsible for the adequacy of such performance and design criteria. As permitted by the laws, rules, and regulations in the jurisdiction where the Project is located, the Construction Manager shall procure such services and any certifications necessary to satisfactorily complete the Work from a licensed design professional. The signature and seal of the Construction Manager's design professional shall appear on all drawings, calculations, specifications, certifications, shop drawings, and other submittals related to the Work designed or certified by the Construction Manager's design professional.

3.18 WORKSITE CONDITIONS

3.18.1 WORKSITE VISIT The Construction Manager acknowledges that it has visited, or has had the opportunity to visit, the Worksite to visually inspect the general and local conditions which could affect the Work.

3.18.2 CONCEALED OR UNKNOWN SITE CONDITIONS If the conditions encountered at the Worksite are (a) subsurface or other physical conditions materially different from those indicated in the Contract Documents, or (b) unusual and unknown physical conditions materially different from conditions ordinarily encountered and generally recognized as inherent in Work provided for in the Contract Documents, the Construction Manager shall stop affected Work after the condition is first observed and give prompt written notice of the condition to the Owner and the Design Professional. The Construction Manager shall not be required to perform any Work relating to the unknown condition without the written mutual agreement of the Parties. Any change in the GMP, estimated Cost of the Work, Construction Manager's Fee, Date of Substantial Completion or Date of Final Completion, and, if appropriate, the Compensation for Preconstruction Services as a result of the unknown condition shall be determined as provided in ARTICLE 9.

3.19 PERMITS AND TAXES

3.19.1 The Construction Manager shall give public authorities all notices required by law and, except for permits and fees that are the responsibility of the Owner pursuant to section 4.4, shall obtain and pay for all necessary permits, licenses, and renewals pertaining to the Work. The Construction Manager shall provide to the Owner copies of all notices, permits, licenses, and renewals required under this Agreement.

3.19.2 The Construction Manager shall pay all applicable taxes, including use taxes, enacted when bids are received or negotiations concluded for the Work provided by the Construction Manager.

3.19.3 The GMP shall be adjusted for additional costs resulting from Laws enacted after the date of this Agreement, including taxes.

3.19.4 If, in accordance with the Owner's direction, the Construction Manager claims an exemption for taxes, the Owner shall indemnify and hold the Construction Manager harmless from any liability, penalty, interest, fine, tax assessment, attorneys' fees, or other expense or cost incurred by the Construction Manager as a result of any such action.

3.20 CUTTING, FITTING, AND PATCHING

3.20.1 The Construction Manager shall perform cutting, fitting, and patching necessary to coordinate the various parts of the Work and to prepare its Work for the work of the Owner or Others.

3.20.2 Cutting, patching, or altering the work of the Owner or Others shall be done with the prior written approval of the Owner. Such approval shall not be unreasonably withheld.

3.21 CLEANING UP

3.21.1 The Construction Manager shall regularly remove debris and waste materials at the Worksite resulting from the Work. Prior to discontinuing Work in an area, the Construction Manager shall clean the area and remove all rubbish and its construction equipment, tools, machinery, waste, and surplus materials. The Construction Manager shall minimize and confine dust and debris resulting from construction activities. At the completion of the Work, the Construction Manager shall remove from the Worksite all construction equipment, tools, surplus materials, waste materials, and debris.

3.21.2 If the Construction Manager fails to commence compliance with cleanup duties within two (2) Business Days after written notification from the Owner of non-compliance, the Owner may implement appropriate cleanup measures without further notice and the cost shall be deducted from any amounts due or to become due the Construction Manager in the next payment period.

3.22 ACCESS TO WORK The Construction Manager shall facilitate the access of the Owner, its Design Professional, and Others to Work in progress.

3.23 COMPLIANCE WITH LAWS The Construction Manager shall comply with all Laws at its own costs. The Construction Manager shall be liable to the Owner for all loss, cost, or expense attributable to any acts or omissions by the Construction Manager, its employees, subcontractors, and agents for failure to comply with Laws, including fines, penalties, or corrective measures. However, liability under this subsection shall not apply if notice to the Owner is given and advance approval by appropriate authorities, including the Owner, is received.

3.24 CONFIDENTIALITY Unless compelled by law, a governmental agency or authority, an order of a court of competent jurisdiction, or a validly issued subpoena, the Construction Manager shall treat as confidential and not disclose to third persons, except Subcontractors, Subsubcontractors, and as is necessary for the performance of the Work, or use for its own benefit, any of the Owner's confidential information, know-how, discoveries, production methods, and the like that may be disclosed to the Construction Manager or which the Construction Manager may acquire in connection with the Work. The Owner shall treat as confidential information all of the Construction Manager's estimating systems and historical and parameter cost data that may be disclosed to the Owner in connection with the performance of this Agreement. The Owner and the Construction Manager shall each specify those items to be treated as confidential and shall mark them as "Confidential." In the event of a legal compulsion or other order seeking disclosure of any Confidential Information, the Construction Manager or Owner, as the case may be, shall promptly notify the other party to permit that party's legal objection, if necessary.

ARTICLE 4 OWNER'S RESPONSIBILITIES

4.1 INFORMATION AND SERVICES Any information or services to be provided by the Owner shall be fulfilled with reasonable detail and in a timely manner.

4.2 FINANCIAL INFORMATION Prior to commencement of the Work and thereafter at the written request of the Construction Manager, the Owner shall provide the Construction Manager with evidence of Project financing. Evidence of such financing shall be a condition precedent to the Construction Manager's commencing or continuing the Work. The Construction Manager shall be notified prior to any material change in Project financing.

4.3 WORKSITE INFORMATION To the extent the Owner has obtained, or is required elsewhere in the Contract Documents to obtain, the following Worksite information, the Owner shall provide at the Owner's expense and with reasonable promptness:

4.3.1 information describing the physical characteristics of the Worksite, including surveys, Worksite evaluations, legal descriptions, data or drawings depicting existing conditions, subsurface conditions, and environmental studies, reports, and investigations. Legal descriptions shall include easements, title restrictions, boundaries, and zoning restrictions. Worksite descriptions shall include existing buildings and other construction and all other pertinent site conditions. Adjacent property descriptions shall include structures, streets, sidewalks, alleys, and other features relevant to the Work. Utility details shall include available services, lines at the Worksite and adjacent thereto, and connection points. The information shall include public and private information, subsurface information, grades, contours, and elevations, drainage data, exact locations and dimensions, and benchmarks that can be used by the Construction Manager in laying out the Work;

4.3.2 tests, inspections, and other reports dealing with environmental matters, Hazardous Material and other existing conditions, including structural, mechanical, and chemical tests, required by the Contract Documents or Laws; and

4.3.3 any other information or services requested in writing by the Construction Manager which are required for the Construction Manager's performance of the Work and under the Owner's control.

4.4 BUILDING PERMIT, FEES AND APPROVALS Except for those permits and fees related to the Work which are the responsibility of the Construction Manager pursuant to section 3.19.1, the Owner shall secure and pay for all other permits, approvals, easements, assessments, and fees required for the development, construction, use, or occupancy of permanent structures or for permanent changes in existing facilities, including the building permit.

4.5 CONTRACT DOCUMENTS Unless otherwise specified, the Owner shall provide a reasonable number of hard copies of the Contract Documents to the Construction Manager without cost.

4.5.1 DOCUMENTS IN ELECTRONIC FORM Project document exchange and submittals will be managed through Construction Manager's project management system.

4.6 OWNER'S REPRESENTATIVE The Owner's Representative is ______. The Owner's Representative shall be fully acquainted with the Project and, to the extent allowed by statute and OWNER's policies and procedures, shall have authority to bind the Owner in all matters requiring the Owner's approval, authorization, or written notice. If the Owner changes its representative or the representative's authority, the Owner shall immediately notify the Construction Manager in writing.

4.7 OWNER'S CUTTING AND PATCHING Cutting, patching, or altering the Work by the Owner or Others shall be done with the prior written approval of the Construction Manager, which approval shall not be unreasonably withheld.

4.8 COST OF CORRECTING DAMAGED OR DESTROYED WORK With regard to damage or loss attributable to the acts or omissions of the Owner or Others and not to the Construction Manager, the

Owner may either (a) promptly remedy the damage or loss or (b) accept the damage or loss. If the Construction Manager incurs additional costs or is delayed due to such loss or damage, the Construction Manager shall be entitled to an equitable adjustment in the GMP, estimated Cost of the Work, Construction Manager's Fee, Date of Substantial Completion or Date of Final Completion and, if appropriate, the Compensation for Preconstruction Services.

ARTICLE 5 SUBCONTRACTS

5.1 SUBCONTRACTORS The Work not performed by the Construction Manager with its own forces shall be performed by Subcontractors holding valid Public Works Contractor licenses pursuant to Idaho Code § 54-1902. All subcontracts shall be issued on a lump sum basis unless the Owner has given prior written approval of a different method of payment to the Subcontractor.

5.2 AWARD OF SUBCONTRACTS AND OTHER CONTRACTS FOR PORTIONS OF THE WORK

5.2.1 Promptly after the execution of this Agreement, the Construction Manager shall provide the Owner, and, if directed, the Design Professional with a written list of the proposed subcontractors and significant Material Suppliers.

5.3 BINDING OF SUBCONTRACTORS AND MATERIAL SUPPLIERS The Construction Manager agrees to bind every Subcontractor and Material Supplier (and require every Subcontractor to so bind its subcontractors and material suppliers) to all the provisions of this Agreement and the Contract Documents as they apply to the Subcontractor's or Material Supplier's portions of the Work, unless (1) the same are clearly inapplicable to the subcontract at issue because of legal requirements or industry practices, or (2) specific exceptions are requested by Contractor and approved in writing by Owner.

5.4 CONTINGENT ASSIGNMENT OF SUBCONTRACTS

5.4.1 If this Agreement is terminated, each subcontract and supply agreement shall be assigned by the Construction Manager to the Owner, subject to the prior rights of any surety, provided that:

5.4.1.1 this Agreement is terminated by the Owner pursuant to sections 12.3 or 12.4; and

5.4.1.2 the Owner accepts such assignment after termination by notifying the Subcontractor and Construction Manager in writing, and assumes all rights and obligations of the Construction Manager pursuant to each subcontract agreement.

5.4.2 If the Owner accepts such an assignment, and the Work has been suspended for more than thirty (30) consecutive Days, following termination, the Subcontractor's compensation shall be equitably adjusted as a result of the suspension.

ARTICLE 6 TIME

6.1 DATE OF COMMENCEMENT The Date of Commencement is the Agreement date in ARTICLE 1 unless otherwise set forth below.

6.1.1 SUBSTANTIAL/FINAL COMPLETION Unless the Parties agree otherwise, the Date of Substantial Completion or the Date of Final Completion shall be established in an Amendment to this Agreement subject to adjustments as provided for in the Contract Documents. The Owner and the Construction Manager may agree not to establish such dates, or in the alternative, to establish one but not the other of the two dates. If such dates are not established upon the execution of this Agreement, at such time as GMP is accepted a Date of Substantial Completion or Date of Final Completion of the Work shall be established in the Amendment. If a GMP is not established and the Parties desire to establish a Date of Substantial Completion or Date of Final Completion, it shall be set forth in an Amendment. The dates for Substantial and Final Completion are subject to adjustments as provided for in the Contract Documents.

6.1.2 Time is of the essence for this Agreement.

6.1.3 Unless instructed by the Owner in writing, the Construction Manager shall not knowingly commence the Work before the effective date of insurance to be provided by the Construction Manager or the Owner as required by the Contract Documents.

6.2 SCHEDULE OF THE WORK

6.2.1 Before submitting the first application for payment, the Construction Manager shall submit to the Owner and the Design Professional a Schedule of the Work showing the dates on which the Construction Manager plans to commence and complete various parts of the Work, including dates on which information and approvals are required from the Owner. The Construction Manager shall comply with the approved Schedule of the Work, unless directed by the Owner to do otherwise or the Construction Manager is otherwise entitled to an adjustment in the Contract Time. The Construction Manager shall update the Schedule of the Work on a monthly basis or at appropriate intervals as required by the conditions of the Work and the Project.

6.2.2 The Owner may determine the sequence in which the Work shall be performed, provided it does not unreasonably interfere with the approved project schedule. The Owner may require the Construction Manager to make reasonable changes in the sequence at any time during the performance of the Work in order to facilitate the performance of work by the Owner or Others. To the extent such changes increase the Construction Manager's costs or time, the GMP or the Dates of Substantial or Final Completion shall be equitably adjusted.

6.3 DELAYS AND EXTENSIONS OF TIME

6.3.1 If the Construction Manager is delayed at any time in the commencement or progress of the Work by any cause beyond the control of the Construction Manager, the Construction Manager shall be entitled to an equitable extension of the Date of Substantial Completion or Date of Final Completion. In addition, if the Construction Manager incurs additional costs as a result of such delay, the Construction Manager shall be entitled to an equitable adjustment in the GMP subject to section 6.7. Examples of causes beyond the control of the Construction Manager include, but are not limited to, the following: (a) acts or omissions of the Owner, the Design Professional, or Others: (b) changes in the Work or the sequencing of the Work ordered by the Owner, or arising from decisions of the Owner that impact the time of performance of the Work; (c) encountering Hazardous Materials, or concealed or unknown conditions: (d) delay authorized by the Owner pending dispute resolution or suspension by the Owner under section 12.1; (e) transportation delays not reasonably foreseeable; (f) labor disputes not involving the Construction Manager; (g) general labor disputes impacting the Project but not specifically related to the Worksite; (h) fire; (i) Terrorism; (j) epidemics, (k) adverse governmental actions, (l) unavoidable accidents or circumstances; (m) adverse weather conditions not reasonably anticipated. The Construction Manager shall submit any requests for equitable extensions of Contract Time or equitable adjustment in Contract Price in accordance with the provisions of ARTICLE 9.

6.3.2 In addition, if the Construction Manager incurs additional costs as a result of a delay that is caused by items (a) through (m) immediately above, the Construction Manager shall be entitled to an equitable adjustment in the GMP subject to section 6.7.

6.3.3 NOTICE OF DELAYS If delays to the Work are encountered for any reason, the Construction Manager shall provide prompt written notice to the Owner of the cause of such delays after the Construction Manager first recognizes the delay. The Owner and the Construction Manager agree to take reasonable steps to mitigate the effect of such delays.

6.4 NOTICE OF DELAY CLAIMS If the Construction Manager requests an equitable extension of the Contract Time or an equitable adjustment in the Contract Price as a result of a delay described in the section above, the Construction Manager shall give the Owner written notice of the claim in accordance with section 9.4. If the Construction Manager causes delay in the completion of the Work, the Owner shall be entitled to recover its additional costs subject to section 6.7. The Owner shall process any such claim against the Construction Manager in accordance with ARTICLE 9.

6.5 MONITORING PROGRESS AND COSTS Following acceptance by the Owner of the GMP, the Construction Manager shall establish a process for monitoring actual costs against the GMP and actual progress against the Schedule of Work. The Construction Manager will provide written reports to the Owner at intervals as agreed to by the Parties on the status of the Work, showing variances between actual costs and the GMP and actual progress as compared to the Schedule of Work, including estimates of future costs and recovery programs if actual progress indicates that the Dates of Substantial Completion or Final Completion may not be met.

6.6 LIQUIDATED DAMAGES

6.6.1 SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION The Owner and the Construction Manager agree that this Agreement shall provide for the imposition of liquidated damages based on the Date of Substantial Completion.

6.6.1.1 The Construction Manager understands that if the Date of Substantial Completion established by this Agreement, as may be amended by subsequent Change Order, is not attained, the Owner will suffer damages which are difficult to determine and accurately specify. The Construction Manager agrees that if the Date of Substantial Completion is not attained, the Construction Manager shall pay the Owner FIVE HUNDRED DOLLARS (\$500.00) as liquidated damages and not as a penalty for each Day that Substantial Completion extends beyond the Date of Substantial Completion. The liquidated damages provided herein shall be in lieu of all liability for any and all extras costs, losses, expenses, claims, penalties, and any other damages of whatsoever nature incurred by the Owner which are occasioned by any delay in achieving the Date of Substantial Completion.

6.6.2 FINAL COMPLETION The Owner and the Construction Manager agree that this Agreement shall provide for the imposition of liquidated damages based on the Date of Final Completion.

6.6.2.1 The Construction Manager understands that if the Date of Final Completion established by this Agreement, as may be amended by subsequent Change Order is not attained, the Owner will suffer damages which are difficult to determine and accurately specify. The Construction Manager agrees that if the Date of Final Completion is not attained the Construction Manager shall pay the Owner FIVE HUNDRED DOLLARS (\$500.00) as liquidated damages and not as a penalty for each Day that Final Completion extends beyond the Date of Final Completion. The liquidated damages provided herein shall be in lieu of all liability for any and all extra costs, losses, expenses, claims, penalties, and any other damages of whatsoever nature incurred by the Owner which are occasioned by any delay in achieving the Date of Final Completion.

6.6.3 OTHER LIQUIDATED DAMAGES The Owner and the Construction Manager may agree upon the imposition of liquidated damages based on other project milestones or performance requirements. Such agreement shall be included as an exhibit to this Agreement.

6.7 LIMITED MUTUAL WAIVER OF CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES Except for damages mutually agreed upon by the Parties as liquidated damages in section 6.6 and excluding losses covered by insurance required by the Contract Documents, the Owner and the Construction Manager agree to waive all claims against each other for any consequential damages that may arise out of or relate to this Agreement, except for those specific items of damages excluded from this waiver as mutually agreed upon by the Parties and identified below. The Owner agrees to waive damages including but not limited to the Owner's loss of use of the Project, any rental expenses incurred, loss of income, profit or financing related to the Project, as well as the loss of business, loss of financing, loss of profits not related to this Project, loss of reputation, or insolvency. The Construction Manager agrees to waive damages including but not limited to loss of business, loss of financing, principal office overhead and expenses, loss of profits not related to this Project, loss of bonding capacity, loss of reputation, or insolvency. The provisions of this section shall also apply to the termination of this Agreement and shall survive such termination. The following items of damages are excluded from this mutual waiver: NONE.

6.7.1 The Owner and the Construction Manager shall require similar waivers in contracts with Subcontractors and Others retained for the Project.

ARTICLE 7 COMPENSATION AND GUARANTEED MAXIMUM PRICE

7.1 The Owner shall compensate the Construction Manager for Work performed on the following basis:

7.1.1 the Cost of the Work as allowed in ARTICLE 8; and

7.1.2 the Construction Manager's Fee paid in proportion to the Work performed subject to adjustment as provided in section 7.4.

7.2 The compensation to be paid shall be limited to the GMP established in an Amendment to this Agreement, as the GMP may be adjusted under ARTICLE 9.

7.2.1 Payment for Work performed shall be as set forth in ARTICLE 10.

7.3 CONSTRUCTION MANAGER'S FEE If a GMP Amendment is executed, the Construction Manager's Fee for construction services shall be **PERCENT (X%)** and is understood to include overhead and profit subject to adjustment as provided in section 7.4.

7.3.1 The Construction Manager's Fee shall be earned by the Construction Manager and paid by Owner ratably with each application for payment during the construction phase of the Work.

7.3.2 The Construction Manager's Fee shall cover the following:

7.3.2.1 All profit of the Construction Manager for the Project.

7.3.2.2 All home office overhead expenses, including materials, travel, phone, facsimile, postage, internet service, and other incidental office expenses attributed to work on this Project that is not specifically identified in the General Conditions Work.

7.3.2.3 Labor expenses for any Cost Estimator, Safety Manager, and Building Information Modeling Personnel.

7.3.2.4 All reasonable and necessary travel expenses.

7.3.2.5 All overhead expenses of the Construction Manager for participation in and the support of the Subcontractor bidding process of the Project.

7.3.2.6 Other than retail sales tax, all taxes owed by the Construction Manager including city and state business and occupation tax.

7.4 ADJUSTMENT IN THE CONSTRUCTION MANAGER'S FEE Adjustment in the Construction Manager's Fee shall be made as follows:

7.4.1 for changes in the Work as provided in ARTICLE 9, the Construction Manager's Fee shall be adjusted in accordance with the percentages identified in Article 7.3, above.

7.4.2 for delays in the Work not caused by the Construction Manager, except as provided in section 6.3, there shall be an equitable adjustment in the Construction Manager's Fee to compensate the Construction Manager for increased expenses; and

7.4.3 if the Construction Manager is placed in charge of managing the replacement of an insured or uninsured loss, the Construction Manager shall be paid an additional fee in the same proportion that the Construction Manager's Fee bears to the estimated Cost of the Work for the replacement.

7.6 Savings: If the sum of the actual Cost of the Work and Construction Manager's Fee is less than the GMP at final completion, as such GMP may have been adjusted over the course of the Project, the difference ("Savings") shall be shared as follows: <u>Savings returned to Owner less the Construction</u> <u>Manager's Fee of the GMP at Final Completion.</u>

ARTICLE 8 COST OF THE WORK

8.1 The Owner agrees to pay the Construction Manager for the Cost of the Work meaning those costs items that are directly related to the Project, necessarily and reasonably incurred by the Construction Manager in the proper performance of the Work, and specifically and expressly defined in this article. Payment of Cost Items shall be in addition to the Construction Manager's Fee stipulated in section 7.3.

8.2 COST ITEMS

8.2.1 Wages paid for labor in the direct employ of the Construction Manager in the performance of the Work.

8.2.2 Salaries of the Construction Manager's employees when stationed at the field office and employees engaged on the road expediting the production or transportation of material and equipment, and the following employees working at both the field office and the principal office:

Project Manager – NAME / \$XX.XX per hour Senior Superintendent – NAME / \$XX.XX per hour Superintendent - NAME / \$XX.XX per hour Project Engineer - NAME / \$XX.XX per hour

Normal working hours are Monday-Friday 5:00 a.m. to 7:00 p.m. Any work outside these hours will be considered "off-hours." If off-hours work is required by Owner or agencies having jurisdiction the above rates will increase 25%. Payment of off-hours work shall be made from the Risk Contingency Account and must be approved in writing in advance by the Owner.

8.2.3 Cost of all employee benefits and taxes, including but not limited to, workers' compensation, unemployment compensation, social security, health, welfare, retirement, and other fringe benefits as required by law, labor agreements, or paid under the Construction Manager's standard personnel policy, insofar as such costs are paid to employees of the Construction Manager who are included in the Cost of the Work pursuant to subsections .1 and .2 immediately above.

8.2.4 Cost of all materials, supplies and equipment incorporated in the Work, including costs of inspection and testing if not provided by the Owner, transportation, storage, and handling.

8.2.5 Payments made by the Construction Manager to Subcontractors for the cost of work performed under this Agreement.

8.2.6 Cost, including transportation and maintenance of all materials, supplies, equipment, temporary facilities and hand tools not owned by the workers that are used or consumed in the performance of the Work, less salvage value or residual value; and cost less salvage value on such items used, but not consumed that remain the property of the Construction Manager.

8.2.7 Rental charges of all necessary machinery and equipment, exclusive of hand tools owned by workers, used at the Worksite, whether rented from the Construction Manager or Others, including installation, repair and replacement, dismantling, removal, maintenance, transportation, and delivery costs. Rental from unrelated third parties shall be reimbursed at actual cost. Rentals from the Construction Manager or its affiliates, subsidiaries, or related parties shall be reimbursed at the prevailing rates in the locality of the Worksite up to eighty-five percent (85%) of the value of the piece of equipment.

8.2.8 Sales tax.

8.2.9 Permits, fees, licenses, tests, royalties, damages for infringement of patents or copyrights.

8.2.10 Losses, expenses, or damages to the extent not compensated by insurance or otherwise, and the cost of corrective work during the Construction Phase and for a two year period following the Date of Substantial Completion, provided that such losses, expenses, damages, or corrective work did not arise from the Construction Manager's negligence.

8.2.11 All costs associated with establishing, equipping, operating, maintaining, and demobilizing the field office.

8.2.12 Reproduction costs, photographs, facsimile transmissions, long-distance telephone calls, data processing costs and services, postage, express delivery charges, data transmission, telephone service, and computer-related costs at the Worksite to the extent such items are used and consumed in the performance of the Work or are not capable of use after completion of the Work.

8.2.13 All water, power, and fuel costs necessary for the Work.

8.2.14 Cost of removal of all nonhazardous substances, debris, and waste materials.

8.2.15 Costs incurred due to an emergency affecting the safety of persons or property.

8.2.16 Legal, mediation, and arbitration fees and costs, other than those arising from disputes between the Owner and the Construction Manager, reasonably and properly resulting from the Construction Manager's performance of the Work.

8.2.17 All costs directly incurred in the performance of the Work or in connection with the Project, and not included in the Construction Manager's Fee as set forth in ARTICLE 7, which are reasonably inferable from the Contract Documents and not otherwise excluded by the terms of this Agreement.

8.3 DISCOUNTS All discounts for prompt payment shall accrue to the Owner to the extent such payments are made directly by the Owner. To the extent payments are made with funds of the Construction Manager, all cash discounts shall accrue to the Construction Manager. All trade discounts, rebates, and

refunds, and all returns from sale of surplus materials and equipment, shall be credited to the Cost of the Work.

8.4 EXCLUDED COSTS The following shall not be included in the Cost of the Work:

8.4.1 Salaries and other compensation of the Construction Manager's personnel stationed at the Construction Manager's principal office or offices other than the worksite except as allowed in section 8.2

8.4.2 Any overhead and general expenses, except as may be expressly included in section 8.2.

8.4.3 Construction Manager's capital expenses, including interest on the Construction Manager's capital employed for the Work.

8.4.4 Rental cost of machinery and equipment, except as provided in section 8.2.

8.4.5 Any cost associated with the Work not specifically and expressly described in section 8.2.

8.4.6 Costs due to the fault or negligence of the Construction Manager, Subcontractors, Subsubcontractors, suppliers, anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them, or for whose acts any of them may be liable.

8.4.7 The cost of correction of any repair work, nonconforming or defective work, or warranty work.

8.4.8 Merit, safety, or other incentive payments, bonuses or awards, or any expenses in connection therewith, except as provided in section 8.2.

8.4.9 Fines and penalties.

8.4.10 Any costs in excess of the GMP.

8.5 OTHER COST ITEMS The Construction Manager Fee shall not be applied to the cost of Preconstruction Services, Payment and Performance Bonds, Insurance Policies set forth in section 11.2, any other insurance policies secured by Construction Manager, the Construction Manager's Fee itself, and any other cost or charge that the Agreement states is not to be included in calculating the Construction Manager's Fee.

8.5.1 The cost of the Payment and Performance Bonds and Insurance Policies set forth in section 11.2 shall be included as a separate cost item in the GMP proposal.

ARTICLE 9 CHANGES

Changes in the Work that are within the general scope of this Agreement shall be accomplished, without invalidating this Agreement, by Change Order and Interim Directed Change.

9.1 CHANGE ORDER

9.1.1 The Construction Manager may request or the Owner may order changes in the Work or the timing or sequencing of the Work that impacts the GMP or the estimated Cost of the Work, Construction Manager's Fee, Date of Substantial Completion or Date of Final Completion and, if appropriate, the Compensation for Preconstruction Services. All such changes in the Work shall be formalized in a Change Order. Any such requests for changes in the Work shall be processed in accordance with this article.

9.1.2 For changes in the Work, the Owner and the Construction Manager shall negotiate an equitable adjustment to the GMP or the Date of Substantial Completion or Date of Final Completion in good faith and conclude negotiations as expeditiously as possible. Acceptance of the Change Order and any equitable adjustment in the GMP or Date of Substantial Completion or Date of Final Completion shall not be unreasonably withheld.

9.1.3 NO OBLIGATION TO PERFORM The Construction Manager shall not be obligated to perform changes in the Work that impact the GMP or the estimated Cost of the Work, Construction Manager's Fee, Date of Substantial Completion, or Date of Final Completion until a Change Order has been executed or a written Interim Directed Change has been issued.

9.2 INTERIM DIRECTED CHANGES

9.2.1 The Owner may issue a written Interim Directed Change directing a change in the Work prior to reaching agreement with the Construction Manager on the adjustment, if any, in the GMP or the Date of Substantial Completion or Date of Final Completion.

9.2.2 The Owner and the Construction Manager shall negotiate expeditiously and in good faith for appropriate adjustments, as applicable, to the GMP or the Date of Substantial Completion or Date of Final Completion arising out of an Interim Directed Change. As the changed Work is performed, the Construction Manager shall submit its costs for such Work with its application for payment beginning with the next application for payment within thirty (30) Days of the issuance of the Interim Directed Change. If there is a dispute as to the cost to the Owner, the Owner shall pay the Construction Manager fifty percent (50%) of its estimated cost to perform the Work. In such event, the Parties reserve their rights as to the disputed amount, subject to the requirements of ARTICLE 12.

9.2.3 When the Owner and the Construction Manager agree upon the adjustments in the GMP or the Date of Substantial Completion or Date of Final Completion, for a change in the Work directed by an Interim Directed Change, such agreement shall be the subject of an appropriate Change Order. The Change Order shall include all outstanding Interim Directed Changes on which the Owner and Construction Manager have reached agreement on GMP or the Date of Substantial Completion or Date of Final Completion issued since the last Change Order.

9.3 DETERMINATION OF COST

9.3.1 An increase or decrease in the GMP or the Date of Substantial Completion or Date of Final Completion resulting from a change in the Work shall be determined by one or more of the following methods:

9.3.1.1 unit prices set forth in this Agreement or as subsequently agreed;

9.3.1.2 a mutually accepted, itemized lump sum;

9.3.1.3 costs calculated on a basis agreed upon by the Owner and Construction Manager plus the fee as identified in Article 7.3; or

9.3.1.4 if an increase or decrease cannot be agreed to as set forth in subsections .1 through .3 above, and the Owner issues an Interim Directed Change, the cost of the change in the Work shall be determined by the reasonable actual expense incurred and savings realized in the performance of the Work resulting from the change. If there is a net increase in the GMP, the Construction Manager's Fee shall be adjusted accordingly. In case of a net decrease in the GMP, the Construction Manager's Fee shall not be adjusted unless ten percent (10%) or more of the Project is deleted. The Construction Manager shall maintain a documented, itemized accounting evidencing the expenses and savings.

9.3.1.5 Change Order markup costs for Subcontractors are limited to 10% for overhead and profit on direct costs of labor, materials, and equipment.

9.3.2 If unit prices are set forth in the Contract Documents or are subsequently agreed to by the Parties, but the character or quantity of such unit items as originally contemplated is so different in a proposed Change Order that the original unit prices will cause substantial inequity to the Owner or the Construction Manager, such unit prices shall be equitably adjusted.

9.3.3 If the Owner and the Construction Manager disagree as to whether work required by the Owner is within the scope of the Work, the Construction Manager shall furnish the Owner with an estimate of the costs to perform the disputed work in accordance with the Owner's interpretations.

9.3.4 If the Owner issues a written order for the Construction Manager to proceed, the Construction Manager shall perform the disputed work and the Owner shall pay the Construction Manager fifty percent (50%) of its estimated cost to perform the work. In such event, both Parties reserve their rights as to whether the work was within the scope of the Work. The Owner's payment does not prejudice its right to be reimbursed should it be determined that the disputed work was within the scope of the Work. The Construction Manager's receipt of payment for the disputed work does not prejudice its right to receive full payment for the disputed work should it be determined that the disputed work is not within the scope of the Work.

9.4 CLAIMS FOR ADDITIONAL COST OR TIME Except as provided in subsection 6.3.2 and section 6.4 for any claim for an increase in the GMP or the Date of Substantial Completion or Date of Final Completion, the Construction Manager shall give the Owner written notice of the claim within fourteen (14) Days after the occurrence giving rise to the claim or within fourteen (14) Days after the Construction Manager first recognizes the condition giving rise to the claim, whichever is later. Owner's failure to so respond shall be deemed a denial of the Construction Manager's claim. Except in an emergency, notice shall be given before proceeding with the Work. Thereafter, the Construction Manager shall submit written documentation of its claim, including appropriate supporting documentation, within Sixty (60) Days after giving notice, unless the Parties mutually agree upon a longer period of time. No later than fourteen (14) Days after receipt, the Owner shall respond in writing denying or approving the claim. Owner's failure to so respond shall be deemed a denial of the claim. Any change in the GMP or the Date of Substantial Completion or Date of Final Completion resulting from such claim shall be authorized by Change Order.

9.5 CHANGES IN LAW Notwithstanding the Construction Manager's obligations to comply with all laws, if any changes in Laws, including taxes, which were not reasonably anticipated and then enacted after either the date of this Agreement or the date a GMP Proposal is accepted by the Owner and set forth in an Amendment, whichever occurs later, the GMP, estimated Cost of the Work, and the Date of Substantial Completion or the Date of Final Completion shall be equitably adjusted by Change Order.

9.6 INCIDENTAL CHANGES The Owner may direct the Construction Manager to perform incidental changes in the Work, upon concurrence with the Construction Manager that such changes do not involve adjustments in the Contract Price or the Contract Time. Incidental changes shall be consistent with the scope and intent of the Contract Documents. The Owner shall initiate an incidental change in the Work by issuing a written order to the Construction Manager. Such written notice shall be carried out promptly and is binding on the Parties.

ARTICLE 10 PAYMENT

10.1 SCHEDULE OF VALUES Within twenty-one (21) Days from the date of execution of this Agreement, and within fourteen (14) days from the date of execution of any Amendments affecting the GMP, the Construction Manager shall prepare and submit to the Owner and, if directed, the Design Professional a schedule of values apportioned to the various divisions or phases of the Work. Each line item contained in the schedule of values shall be assigned a value such that the total of all items shall equal the GMP.

10.2 PROGRESS PAYMENTS

10.2.1 APPLICATIONS The Construction Manager shall submit to the Owner and, if directed, the Design Professional a monthly application for payment no later than the last day of the calendar month for the preceding thirty (30) Days. The Construction Manager's applications for payment shall be itemized and supported by the Construction Manager's schedule of values and any other substantiating data as required by this Agreement. Applications for payment shall include payment requests on account of properly authorized Change Orders or Interim Directed Changes. The Owner shall pay the amount otherwise due on any payment application, no later than thirty (30) Days after the Construction Manager has submitted a complete and accurate payment application, or such shorter time period as required by applicable state statute. The Owner may deduct from any progress payment amounts that may be retained pursuant to subsection 10.2.3.

10.2.2 STORED MATERIALS AND EQUIPMENT Unless otherwise provided in the contract documents, applications for payment may include materials and equipment not yet incorporated into the Work but delivered to and suitably stored onsite or offsite including applicable insurance, storage, and costs incurred transporting the materials to an offsite storage facility. Approval of payment applications for stored materials and equipment stored offsite shall be conditioned on a submission by the Construction Manager of bills of sale and proof of required insurance, or such other documentation satisfactory to the Owner to establish the proper valuation of the stored materials and equipment, the Owner's title to such materials and equipment, and to otherwise protect the Owner's interests therein, including transportation to the Worksite.

10.2.3 RETAINAGE During the Construction phase, from each progress payment made prior to Final Completion, the Owner may retain Five percent (5.0%) of the amount otherwise due after deduction of any amounts as provided in section 10.3, and in no event shall such percentage exceed any applicable statutory requirements. Upon final completion of any phase of the Work, where phase of the Work is defined as no less than the Scope of Work for any one (1) negotiated GMP, where construction is complete and accepted by the Owner, Construction Manager shall be entitled to payment for the withheld retainage attributable to the phase(s) of the Work attaining Final Completion.

10.3 ADJUSTMENT OF CONSTRUCTION MANAGER'S PAYMENT APPLICATION The Owner may adjust or reject a payment application or nullify a previously approved payment application, in whole or in part, as may reasonably be necessary to protect the Owner from loss or damage based upon the following, to the extent that the Construction Manager is responsible under this Agreement:

10.3.1 the Construction Manager's repeated failure to perform the Work as required by the Contract Documents;

10.3.2 except as accepted by the insurer providing builders risk or other property insurance covering the project, loss or damage arising out of or relating to this Agreement and caused by the Construction Manager to the Owner or Others to whom the Owner may be liable;

10.3.3 the Construction Manager's failure to properly pay Subcontractors and Material Suppliers following receipt of such payment from the Owner;

10.3.4 Defective Work not corrected in a timely fashion;

10.3.5 reasonable evidence of delay in performance of the Work such that the Work will not be completed by the Dates of Substantial or Final Completion;

10.3.6 reasonable evidence demonstrating that the unpaid balance of the GMP is insufficient to fund the cost to complete the Work; and

10.3.7 uninsured third-party claims involving the Construction Manager or reasonable evidence demonstrating that third-party claims are likely to be filed unless and until the Construction Manager furnishes the Owner with adequate security in the form of a surety bond, letter of credit, or other collateral or commitment sufficient to discharge such claims if established.

No later than seven (7) Days after receipt of an application for payment, the Owner shall give written notice to the Construction Manager, at the time of disapproving or nullifying all or part of an application for payment, stating its specific reasons for such disapproval or nullification, and the remedial actions to be taken by the Construction Manager in order to receive payment. When the above reasons for disapproving or nullifying an application for payment are removed, payment will be promptly made for the amount previously withheld.

10.4 ACCEPTANCE OF WORK Neither the Owner's payment of progress payments nor its partial or full use or occupancy of the Project constitutes acceptance of Work not complying with the Contract Documents.

10.5 PAYMENT DELAY If for any reason not the fault of the Construction Manager the Construction Manager does not receive a progress payment from the Owner within fourteen (14) Days after the time such payment is due, then the Construction Manager, upon giving seven (7) Days' written notice to the Owner, and without prejudice to and in addition to any other legal remedies, may stop Work until payment of the full amount owing to the Construction Manager has been received, including interest for late payment. The GMP and Dates of Substantial or Final Completion shall be equitably adjusted by a Change Order for reasonable cost and delay resulting from shutdown, delay, and start-up.

10.6 SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION

10.6.1 The Construction Manager shall notify the Owner and, if directed, the Design Professional when it considers Substantial Completion of the Work or a designated portion to have been achieved. The Owner, with the assistance of its Design Professional, shall promptly conduct an inspection to determine whether the Work or designated portion can be occupied or used for its intended use by the Owner without excessive interference in completing any remaining unfinished Work. If the Owner determines that the Work or designated portion has not reached Substantial Completion, the Owner, with the assistance of its Design Professional, shall promptly compile a list of items to be completed or corrected so the Owner may occupy or use the Work or designated portion for its intended use. The Construction Manager shall promptly complete all items on the list. 10.6.2 When Substantial Completion of the Work or a designated portion is achieved, the Construction Manager shall prepare a Certificate of Substantial Completion establishing the date of Substantial Completion and the respective responsibilities of the Owner and Construction Manager for interim items such as security, maintenance, utilities, insurance, and damage to the Work, and fixing the time for completion of all items on the list accompanying the Certificate. The Certificate of Substantial Completion shall be submitted by the Construction Manager to the Owner and, if directed, to the Design Professional for written acceptance of responsibilities assigned in the Certificate of Substantial Completion.

10.6.3 Unless otherwise provided in the Certificate of Substantial Completion, warranties required by the Contract Documents shall commence on the date of Substantial Completion of the Work or a designated portion.

10.7 PARTIAL OCCUPANCY OR USE

10.7.1 The Owner may occupy or use completed or partially completed portions of the Work when (a) the portion of the Work is designated in a Certificate of Substantial Completion, (b) appropriate insurer(s) consent to the occupancy or use, and (c) public authorities authorize the occupancy or use. The Construction Manager shall not unreasonably withhold consent to partial occupancy or use. The Owner shall not unreasonably refuse to accept partial occupancy.

10.8 FINAL COMPLETION AND FINAL PAYMENT

10.8.1 Upon notification from the Construction Manager that the Work is complete and ready for final inspection and acceptance, the Owner, with the assistance of its Design Professional shall promptly conduct an inspection to determine if the Work has been completed and is acceptable under the Contract Documents.

10.8.2 When the Work is complete, the Construction Manager shall prepare for the Owner's written acceptance a final application for payment stating that to the best of the Construction Manager's knowledge, and based on the Owner's inspections, the Work has reached Final Completion in accordance with the Contract Documents.

10.8.3 Final payment of the balance of the GMP and the retainage held by the Owner for the Work shall be made to the Construction Manager within thirty (30) Days after the Construction Manager has submitted an application for final payment, including submissions required under subsection 10.8.4, and after a Certificate of Final Completion has been executed by the Owner and Construction Manager.

10.8.4 Final payment shall be due on the Construction Manager's submission of the following to the Owner:

10.8.4.1 an affidavit declaring any indebtedness connected with the Work, e.g. payrolls or invoices for materials or equipment, to have been paid, satisfied, or to be paid with the proceeds of final payment, so as not to encumber the Owner's property;

10.8.4.2 as-built drawings, manuals, copies of warranties, and all other close-out documents required by the Contract Documents;

10.8.4.3 release of any liens, conditioned on final payment being received;

10.8.4.4 consent of any surety; and

10.8.4.5 any outstanding known and unreported accidents or injuries experienced by the Construction Manager or its Subcontractors at the Worksite.

10.8.5 If, after Substantial Completion of the Work, the Final Completion of a portion of the Work is materially delayed through no fault of the Construction Manager, the Owner shall pay the balance due for portion(s) of the Work fully completed and accepted. If the remaining contract balance for Work not fully completed and accepted is less than the retained amount prior to payment, the Construction Manager shall submit to the Owner and, if directed, the Design Professional the written consent of any surety to payment of the balance due for portions of the Work that are fully completed and accepted. Such payment shall not constitute a waiver of claims, but otherwise shall be governed by section 10.8.

10.8.6 Claims not reserved in writing with the making of final payment shall be waived except for claims relating to liens or similar encumbrances, warranties, Defective Work, and latent defects.

10.8.7 ACCEPTANCE OF FINAL PAYMENT Unless the Construction Manager provides written identification of unsettled claims with an application for final payment, its acceptance of final payment constitutes a waiver of such claims.

10.9 LATE PAYMENT Payments due but unpaid shall bear interest from the date payment is due at the rate allowed by the State of Idaho.

ARTICLE 11 INDEMNITY, INSURANCE, AND BONDS

11.1 INDEMNITY

11.1.1 To the fullest extent permitted by law, the Construction Manager shall indemnify and hold harmless the Owner, Owner's officers, directors, members, consultants, agents, and employees, the Design Professional, and Others (the Indemnitees) from all claims for bodily injury and property damage, other than to the Work itself and other property insured, including reasonable attorneys' fees, costs, and expenses, that may arise from the performance of the Work, but only to the extent caused by or arising out of the negligent acts or omissions of the Construction Manager, Subcontractors, or anyone employed directly or indirectly by any of them or by anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable. The Construction Manager shall be entitled to reimbursement of any defense costs paid above the Construction Manager's percentage of liability for the underlying claim to the extent provided for by the subsection 11.1.2 below.

11.1.2 To the fullest extent permitted by law, the Owner shall indemnify and hold harmless the Construction Manager, its officers, directors, members, consultants, agents, and employees, Subcontractors, or anyone employed directly or indirectly by any of them or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable from all claims for bodily injury and property damage, other than property insured, including reasonable attorneys' fees, costs and expenses, that may arise from the performance of work by the Owner, the Design Professional, or Others, but only to the extent caused by or arising out of the negligent acts or omissions by the Owner, the Design Professional, or Others. The Owner shall be entitled to reimbursement of any defense costs paid above the Owner's percentage of liability for the underlying claim to the extent provided for by the subsection 11.1.1 above.

11.2 INSURANCE

11.2.1 Before commencing the Work and as a condition precedent to payment, the Construction Manager shall procure and maintain in force Workers' Compensation Insurance, Employers' Liability Insurance, Comprehensive Automobile Liability Insurance, Commercial General Liability Insurance (CGL) and Cyber Liability Insurance. Construction Manager shall furnish Owner with a copy of the Acord certificate(s) evidencing the insurance coverage including the required endorsements. The CGL policy shall include coverage for liability arising from premises, operations, independent contractors, products-completed operations, personal injury and advertising injury, contractual liability, and broad form property damage. The Construction Manager shall maintain completed operations liability insurance for two years after Final Completion. The policy cannot be endorsed to exclude the perils of explosion (x), collapse (c), and underground (u) exposures without the specific written approval of the Owner. All insurance coverage shall be occurrence based coverages and shall include a waiver of subrogation by the insurers in favor of Owner. The coverages shall be primary and noncontributing with respect to any other insurance or self-insurance that may be maintained by Owner

The Construction Manager's policies shall be written with at least the following limits of liability:

Professional Liability Insurance

- \$1,000,000 General Aggregate
- \$1,000,000 Each Occurrence

Commercial General Liability (CGL)

- \$2,000,000 General Aggregate
- \$2,000,000 Products/Completed Operations Aggregate
- \$1,000,000 Each Occurrence

- \$1,000,000 Personal Injury and Advertising Injury
- \$100,000 Fire Damage Liability
- \$5,000 Medical Expenses Each Person

Comprehensive Automobile Liability

• \$1,000,000 Each Occurrence – coverage to include owned, hired, and non-owned automobiles. Construction Manager shall require each of its subcontractors to include in their liability insurance policies coverage for automobile contractual liability.

Excess Liability (Umbrella)

- \$10,000,000 for the Construction Manager/General Contractor
- \$2,000,000 for Subcontractors and Material Suppliers

Cyber Security Liability Insurance

- \$1,000,000 Each Occurrence or Claim
- \$1,000,000 Aggregate

Workers Compensation and Employers Liability Insurance

- Statutory Limits
- Employers Liability
 - o \$1,000,000 Each Accident
 - \$1,000,000 Policy Limits
 - \$1,000,000 Each Employee

Cyber Liability Insurance

Construction Manager shall maintain throughout the term of this Agreement cyber liability insurance, with limits not less than \$1,000,000 per occurrence or claim, \$1,000,000 aggregate and includes third party. Coverage shall be sufficiently broad to respond to the duties and obligations as is undertaken by Construction Manager in this Agreement and shall include, but not be limited to, claims involving security breach, system failure, data recovery, business interruption, cyber extortion, social engineering, funds transfer fraud, infringement of intellectual property, including but not limited to infringement of copyright, trademark, trade dress, invasion of privacy violations, information theft, damage to or destruction of electronic information, release of private information, and alteration of electronic information. The policy shall provide coverage for breach response costs, regulatory fines and penalties as well as credit monitoring expenses.

11.2.2 Employers' Liability, Comprehensive Automobile Liability, Cyber Security Liability, and CGL coverages required under subsection 11.2.1 may be arranged under a single policy for the full limits required or by a combination of underlying policies with the balance provided by Excess or Umbrella Liability policies.

11.2.3 The Construction Manager shall maintain in effect all insurance coverage required under subsection 11.2.1 with insurance companies lawfully authorized to do business in Idaho. If the Construction Manager fails to obtain or maintain any insurance coverage required under this Agreement, the Owner may purchase such coverage and charge the expense to the Construction Manager, or terminate this Agreement.

11.2.4 To the extent commercially available to the Construction Manager from its current insurance company, insurance policies required under subsection 11.2.1 shall contain a provision that the insurance company or its designee must give the Owner written notice transmitted in paper or electronic format: (a) 30 Days before coverage is nonrenewed by the insurance company and (b) within 10 Business Days after cancelation of coverage by the insurance company. Prior to commencing the Work and upon renewal or replacement of the insurance policies, the Construction Manager shall furnish the Owner with certificates of insurance evidencing the coverage until two

years after Substantial Completion or longer if required by the Contract Documents. In addition, if any insurance policy required under subsection 11.2.1 is not to be immediately replaced without lapse in coverage when it expires, exhausts its limits, or is to be cancelled, the Construction Manager shall give Owner prompt written notice upon actual or constructive knowledge of such condition.

11.3 PROPERTY INSURANCE

11.3.1 Before commencing the Work, the Owner shall obtain and maintain a Builder's Risk Policy upon the entire Project. This insurance shall be written as a Builder's Risk Policy or equivalent form to cover all risks of physical loss except those specifically excluded by the policy, and shall insure at least against the perils of fire, lightning, explosion, windstorm, hail, smoke, aircraft (except aircraft, including helicopter, operated by or on behalf of the Construction Manager) and vehicles, riot and civil commotion, theft, vandalism, malicious mischief, debris removal, flood, earthquake, earth movement, water damage, wind damage, testing if applicable, and collapse, however caused. The Owner shall be solely responsible for any deductible amounts or coinsurance penalties. This insurance shall remain in effect until final payment has been made or until no person or entity other than the Owner has an insurable interest in the property to be covered by this insurance, whichever is sooner. Partial occupancy or use of the Work shall not commence until the Owner has secured the consent of the insurance company or companies providing the coverage required in this subsection. Before commencing the Work, the Owner shall provide a copy of the property policy or policies obtained in compliance with this subsection.

11.3.2 The Owner and Construction Manager waive all rights against each other and their respective employees, agents, contractors, subcontractors, subsubcontractors, and design professionals for damages caused by risks covered by the property insurance provided under subsection 11.3.1, except such rights as they may have to the proceeds of the insurance and such rights as the Construction Manager may have for the failure of the Owner to obtain and maintain property insurance in compliance with subsection 11.3.1. To the extent of the limits of the Construction Manager's Commercial General Liability Insurance specified in subsection 11.2.1, the Construction Manager shall indemnify and hold harmless the Owner against any and all liability, claims, demands, damages, losses and expenses, including attorneys' fees, in connection with or arising out of any damage or alleged damage to any of the Owner's existing adjacent property that may arise from the performance of the Work, to the extent caused by the negligent acts or omissions of the Construction Manager, Subcontractor, or anyone employed directly or indirectly by any of them or by anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable.

11.3.3 RISK OF LOSS Except to the extent a loss is covered by applicable insurance, risk of loss or damage to the Work shall be upon the Construction Manager until the Date of Substantial Completion, unless otherwise agreed to by the Parties.

11.4 OWNER'S INSURANCE

11.4.1 BUSINESS INCOME INSURANCE The Owner may procure and maintain insurance against loss of use of the Owner's property caused by fire or other casualty loss.

11.4.2 OWNER'S LIABILITY INSURANCE The Owner shall either self-insure or obtain and maintain its own liability insurance for protection against claims arising out of the performance of this Agreement, including without limitation, loss of use and claims, losses, and expenses arising out of the Owner's acts or omissions.

11.5 ADDITIONAL LIABILITY COVERAGE

11.5.1. Additional Insured. The CGL insurance policy and the Automobile Liability insurance policy shall name Owner as Additional Insured and shall protect its officers, agents, and employees from and against claims for bodily injury, property damage, personal injury, and advertising injury to the

extent caused by or arising out of the negligent acts or omissions of Construction Manager, or those acting on the Construction Manager's behalf, in the performance of the Construction Manager's work for the Owner at the Worksite.

Any documented additional cost in the form of a surcharge associated with procuring any additional liability coverage in accordance with this subsection shall be paid by the Owner directly or the costs may be reimbursed by the Owner to the Construction Manager by increasing the Contract Price to correspond to the actual cost required to purchase and maintain the coverage. Before commencing the Work, the Construction Manager shall provide either a copy of the policy, or a certificate and endorsement evidencing that the Owner has been named as an additional insured, as applicable.

11.6 ROYALTIES, PATENTS, AND COPYRIGHTS The Construction Manager shall pay all royalties and license fees which may be due on the inclusion of any patented or copyrighted materials, methods, or systems selected by the Construction Manager and incorporated in the Work. The Construction Manager shall defend, indemnify, and hold the Owner harmless from all suits or claims for infringement of any patent rights or copyrights arising out of such selection. The Owner agrees to defend, indemnify, and hold the Construction Manager harmless from any suits or claims of infringement of any patent rights arising out of any patented or copyrighted materials, methods, or systems specified by the Owner or Design Professional.

11.7 BONDS

11.7.1 Performance and Payment Bonds are required of the Construction Manager. Such bonds shall be issued by a surety admitted in the state of Idaho and must be acceptable to the Owner. The Owner's acceptance shall not be withheld without a reasonable cause. The penal sum of the bonds shall each be one hundred percent (100%) of the GMP. Any increase in the GMP that exceeds ten percent (10%) in the aggregate shall require a rider to the Bonds increasing penal sums accordingly. Up to such ten percent (10%) amount, the penal sum of the bond shall remain equal to one hundred percent (100%) of the original GMP. The Construction Manager shall endeavor to keep its surety advised of changes potentially impacting the GMP and Contract Time, though the Construction Manager shall require that its surety waives any requirement to be notified of any alteration or extension of time within the scope of the initial Agreement. A copy of the Construction Manager's Payment Bond for the Project, if any, shall be furnished by the Owner or the Construction Manager upon the Subcontractor's written request.

11.8 PROFESSIONAL LIABILITY INSURANCE To the extent the Construction Manager provides professional services, the Construction Manager shall obtain professional liability insurance for claims arising from the negligent performance of professional services under this Agreement, with a company reasonably satisfactory to the Owner, including coverage for all professional liability caused by the Construction Manager, written for not less than One Million dollars (\$1,000,000.00) per claim and in the aggregate with the deductible not to exceed One Hundred Thousand dollars (\$100,000.00). The Construction Manager shall pay the deductible. To the extent the Construction Manager is required to procure design services in accordance with subsection 3.16, the Construction Manager shall require its design professional services under this Agreement, with a company reasonably satisfactory to the Owner, including coverage for all professional liability insurance for claims arising from the negligent performance of professional services under this Agreement, with a company reasonably satisfactory to the Owner, including coverage for all professional liability caused by any consultants to the Construction Manager's design professional, written for not less than One Million dollars (\$1,000,000.00) per claim and in the aggregate with the deductible not to exceed One Hundred Thousand dollars (\$1,000,000.00) per claim and in the aggregate with the deductible not to exceed One Hundred Thousand dollars (\$1,000,000.00) per claim and in the aggregate with the deductible not to exceed One Hundred Thousand dollars (\$1,000,000.00). The Construction Manager's design professional, written for not less than One Million dollars (\$1,000,000.00) per claim and in the aggregate with the deductible not to exceed One Hundred Thousand dollars (\$100,000.00). The Construction Manager's design professional shall pay the deductible.

ARTICLE 12 SUSPENSION, NOTICE TO CURE, AND TERMINATION

12.1 SUSPENSION BY OWNER FOR CONVENIENCE

12.1.1 OWNER SUSPENSION Should the Owner order the Construction Manager in writing to suspend, delay, or interrupt the performance of the Work for the convenience of the Owner and not due to any act or omission of the Construction Manager or any person or entity for whose acts or omissions the Construction Manager may be liable, then the Construction Manager shall immediately suspend, delay, or interrupt that portion of the Work for the time period ordered by the Owner, following all instructions by Owner regarding the suspension, delay, or interruption, and take all actions necessary (or that the Owner may direct) for the protection and preservation of the Work. The GMP and the Dates of Substantial or Final Completion shall be equitably adjusted by Change Document for the cost and delay resulting from any such suspension.

12.1.2 Any action taken by the Owner that is permitted by any other provision of the Contract Documents and that result in a suspension of part or all of the Work does not constitute a suspension of Work under this section.

12.2 NOTICE TO CURE A DEFAULT If the Construction Manager persistently fails to supply enough properly qualified workers, proper materials, or equipment to maintain the approved Schedule of the Work or fails to make prompt payment to its workers, Subcontractors, or Material Suppliers, disregards Laws or orders of any public authority having jurisdiction, or is otherwise guilty of a material breach of a provision of this Agreement, the Construction Manager may be deemed in default. If the Construction Manager fails within seven (7) Days after receipt of written notice to commence and continue satisfactory correction of such default with diligence and promptness, then the Owner shall give the Construction Manager a second notice to correct the default within a three (3) Day period. If the Construction Manager fails to promptly commence and continue satisfactory correction of the default following receipt of such second notice, the Owner without prejudice to any other rights or remedies may: (a) take possession of the Worksite and remove Construction Manager therefrom; (b) complete the Work utilizing reasonable means; (c) withhold payment due to the Construction Manager; and (d) as the Owner deems necessary, supply workers and materials, equipment, and other facilities for the satisfactory correction of the default, and charge the Construction Manager, the costs and expenses, including reasonable Overhead, profit, and attorneys' fees.

12.2.1 In the event of an emergency affecting the safety of persons or property, the Owner may immediately commence and continue satisfactory correction of such default without first giving written notice to the Construction Manager, but shall give prompt written notice of such action to the Construction Manager following commencement of the action.

12.3 OWNER'S RIGHT TO TERMINATE FOR DEFAULT

12.3.1 TERMINATION BY OWNER FOR DEFAULT If, within seven (7) Days of receipt of a notice to cure pursuant to section 12.2, the Construction Manager fails to commence and satisfactorily continue correction of the default set forth in the notice to cure, the Owner may notify the Construction Manager, and if applicable, the surety, that it intends to terminate this Agreement for default absent appropriate corrective action within fourteen (14) additional Days. After the expiration of the additional fourteen (14) Day period, the Owner may terminate this Agreement by written notice absent appropriate corrective action. Termination for default is in addition to any other remedies available to the Owner under section 12.2. If the Owner's costs arising out of the Construction Manager's failure to cure, including the costs of completing the Work and reasonable attorneys' fees, exceed the unpaid GMP, the Construction Manager shall be liable to the Owner for such excess costs. If the Owner's costs are less than the unpaid GMP, the Owner shall pay the difference to the Construction Manager. If the Owner exercises its rights under this section, upon the request of the costs incurred by the Owner.

12.3.2 If the Owner or Others perform work under this section, the Owner shall have the right to exclude Construction Manager from the site and take possession of and use any materials, supplies, and equipment belonging to the Construction Manager and located at the Worksite for the purpose of completing any remaining Work. Immediately upon completion of the Work, any

remaining materials, supplies, or equipment not consumed or incorporated in the Work shall be returned to the Construction Manager in substantially the same condition as when they were taken, reasonable wear and tear excepted.

12.3.3 If the Construction Manager files a petition under the Bankruptcy Code, this Agreement shall terminate if the Construction Manager or the Construction Manager's trustee rejects the Agreement, or if there has been a default and the Construction Manager is unable to give adequate assurance that the Construction Manager will perform as required by this Agreement, or otherwise is unable to comply with the requirements for assuming this Agreement under the applicable provisions of the Bankruptcy Code.

12.3.4 The Owner shall make reasonable efforts to mitigate damages arising from the Construction Manager's default, and shall promptly invoice the Construction Manager for all amounts due pursuant to sections 12.2 and 12.3.

12.3.5 If the Owner terminates this Agreement for default, and it is later determined that the Construction Manager was not in default, or that the default was excusable under the terms of the Contract Documents, then, in such event, the termination shall be deemed a termination for convenience, and the rights of the Parties shall be as set forth in section 12.4.

12.4 TERMINATION BY OWNER FOR CONVENIENCE

12.4.1 Upon written notice to the Construction Manager, the Owner may, without cause, terminate this Agreement. The Construction Manager shall immediately stop the Work, follow the Owner's instructions regarding shutdown and termination procedures, and strive to minimize any further costs.

12.4.2 If the Owner terminates this Agreement pursuant to this section, the Construction Manager shall be paid (a) for the Work performed to date including Overhead and profit; (b) for all demobilization costs and costs incurred as a result of the termination but not including Overhead or profit on Work not performed.

12.4.3 If the Owner terminates this Agreement, the Construction Manager shall:

12.4.3.1 execute and deliver to the Owner all papers and take all action required to assign, transfer, and vest in the Owner the rights of the Construction Manager to all materials, supplies, and equipment for which payment has been or will be made in accordance with the Contract Documents and all subcontracts, orders, and commitments which have been made in accordance with the Contract Documents;

12.4.3.2 exert reasonable effort to reduce to a minimum the Owner's liability for subcontracts, orders, and commitments that have not been fulfilled at the time of the termination;

12.4.3.3 cancel any subcontracts, orders, and commitments as the Owner directs; and

12.4.3.4 sell at prices approved by the Owner any materials, supplies, and equipment as the Owner directs, with all proceeds paid or credited to the Owner.

12.5 CONSTRUCTION MANAGER'S RIGHT TO TERMINATE

12.5.1 Upon seven (7) Days' written notice to the Owner, the Construction Manager may terminate this Agreement if the Work has been stopped for a thirty (30) Day period through no fault of the Construction Manager for any of the following reasons:

12.5.1.1 under court order or order of other governmental authorities having jurisdiction;

12.5.1.2 as a result of the declaration of a national emergency or other governmental act during which, through no act or fault of the Construction Manager, materials are not available; or

12.5.1.3 suspension by the Owner for convenience pursuant to section 12.1.

12.5.2 In addition, upon seven (7) Days' written notice to the Owner, the Construction Manager may terminate this Agreement if the Owner:

12.5.2.1 fails to furnish reasonable evidence pursuant to section 4.2 that sufficient funds are available and committed for Project financing, or

12.5.2.2 assigns this Agreement over the Construction Manager's reasonable objection, or

12.5.2.3 fails to pay the Construction Manager in accordance with this Agreement and the Construction Manager has complied with section 10.6, or

12.5.2.4 otherwise materially breaches this Agreement.

12.5.3 Upon termination by the Construction Manager in accordance with this section, the Construction Manager shall be entitled to recover from the Owner payment for all Work executed and for any proven loss, cost, or expense in connection with the Work, including all demobilization costs plus reasonable Overhead and profit on Work not performed.

12.6 OBLIGATIONS ARISING BEFORE TERMINATION Even after termination pursuant to this article, the provisions of this Agreement still apply to any Work performed, payments made, events occurring, costs charged or incurred, or obligations arising before the termination date.

ARTICLE 13 DISPUTE MITIGATION AND RESOLUTION

13.1 WORK CONTINUANCE AND PAYMENT Unless otherwise agreed in writing, the Construction Manager shall continue the Work and maintain the Schedule of the Work during any dispute mitigation or resolution proceedings. If the Construction Manager continues to perform, the Owner shall continue to make payments in accordance with this Agreement.

13.2 DIRECT DISCUSSIONS If the Parties cannot reach resolution on a matter relating to or arising out of this Agreement, the Parties shall endeavor to reach resolution through good faith direct discussions between the Parties' representatives, who shall possess the necessary authority to resolve such matter and who shall record the date of first discussions. If the Parties' representatives are not able to resolve such matter within five (5) Business Days from the date of first discussion, the Parties' representatives shall immediately inform senior executives of the Parties in writing that resolution was not affected. Upon receipt of such notice, the senior executives of the Parties shall meet within five (5) Business Days to endeavor to reach resolution. If the dispute remains unresolved after fifteen (15) Days from the date of first discussion, the Parties shall be entitled to submit such matter to the binding dispute resolution procedures selected herein.

13.3 BINDING DISPUTE RESOLUTION If the matter is unresolved after submission of the matter to a mitigation procedure or to mediation, the Parties shall submit the matter to the binding dispute resolution procedure selected below:

Arbitration using:

[] the current Construction Industry Arbitration Rules of the AAA and administered by the AAA;

[] the current JAMS Engineering and Construction Arbitration Rules and Procedures and administered by JAMS; or

[] the current arbitration rules of [] and administered by [].

Unless the Parties mutually agree otherwise in writing, if arbitration is selected as the binding dispute resolution procedure and this Agreement does not specify the arbitration rules to be utilized, then the arbitration shall be conducted using the current Construction Industry Arbitration Rules of the AAA and the arbitration shall be administered by the AAA.

[X] Litigation in either the state or federal court having jurisdiction of the matter in the location of the Project.

13.3.1 COSTS The costs of any binding dispute resolution procedures and reasonable attorneys' fees shall be borne by the non-prevailing Party, as determined by the adjudicator of the dispute.

13.3.2 VENUE The venue of any binding dispute resolution procedure shall be in Boise, Idaho.

13.3.3 Neither Party may commence arbitration if the claim or cause of action would be barred by the applicable statute of limitations had the claim or cause of action been filed in a state or federal court. Receipt of a demand for arbitration by the person or entity administering the arbitration shall constitute the commencement of legal proceedings for the purposes of determining whether a claim or cause of action is barred by the applicable statute of limitations. If, however, a state or federal court exercising jurisdiction over a timely filed claim or cause of action orders that the claim or cause of action be submitted to arbitration, the arbitration proceeding shall be deemed commenced as of the date the court action was filed, provided that the Party asserting the claim or cause of action files its demand for arbitration with the person or entity administering the arbitration within thirty (30) Days after the entry of such order.

13.3.4 An award entered in an arbitration proceeding pursuant to this Agreement shall be final and binding upon the Parties, and judgment may be entered upon an award in any court having jurisdiction.

13.4 MULTIPARTY PROCEEDING All Parties necessary to resolve a matter agree to be parties to the same dispute resolution proceeding. Appropriate provisions shall be included in all other contracts relating to the Work to provide for the joinder or consolidation of such dispute resolution procedures.

ARTICLE 14 MISCELLANEOUS

14.1 EXTENT OF AGREEMENT Except as expressly provided, this Agreement and each and every provision is for the exclusive benefit of the Parties and not the benefit of any third party. This Agreement represents the entire and integrated agreement between the Parties, and supersedes all prior negotiations, representations, or agreements, either written or oral.

14.2 ASSIGNMENT Except as to the assignment of proceeds, neither Party shall assign their interest in this Agreement without the written consent of the other Party. The terms and conditions of this Agreement shall be binding upon both Parties, their partners, successors, assigns, and legal representatives. Neither Party shall assign the Agreement as a whole without written consent of the other except that the Owner may assign the Agreement to a wholly owned subsidiary of the Owner when the Owner has fully indemnified the Construction Manager or to an institutional lender providing construction financing for the Project as long as the assignment is no less favorable to the Construction Manager than this Agreement. If such assignment occurs, the Construction Manager shall execute any consent reasonably required. In such event, the wholly owned subsidiary or lender shall assume the Owner's rights and obligations under the Contract Documents. If either Party attempts to make such an assignment, that Party shall nevertheless remain legally responsible for all obligations under this Agreement, unless otherwise agreed by the other Party.

14.3 GOVERNING LAW This Agreement shall be governed by the laws of the State of Idaho.

14.4 SEVERABILITY The partial or complete invalidity of any one or more provisions of this Agreement shall not affect the validity or continuing force and effect of any other provision.

14.5 NO WAIVER OF PERFORMANCE The failure of either Party to insist, in any one or more instances, on the performance of any of the terms, covenants, or conditions of this Agreement, or to exercise any of its rights, shall not be construed as a waiver or relinquishment of such term, covenant, condition, or right with respect to further performance or any other term, covenant, condition, or right.

14.6 TITLES The titles given to the articles are for ease of reference only and shall not be relied upon or cited for any other purpose.

14.7 JOINT DRAFTING The Parties expressly agree that this Agreement was jointly drafted, and that both had opportunity to negotiate its terms and to obtain the assistance of counsel in reviewing its terms prior to execution. Therefore, this Agreement shall be construed neither against nor in favor of either Party, but shall be construed in a neutral manner.

14.8 RIGHTS AND REMEDIES The Parties' rights, liabilities, responsibilities and remedies with respect to this Agreement, whether in contract, tort, negligence, or otherwise, shall be exclusively those expressly set forth in this Agreement.

14.9 ANTI-BOYCOTT AGAINST ISRAEL CERTIFICATION In accordance with Idaho Code Section 67-2346, Construction Manager, by entering into this Agreement, hereby certifies that it is not currently engaged in, or for the duration of this Agreement will not engage in, a boycott of goods or services from the State of Israel or territories under its control. This provision does not apply to the following agreements: 1.) Those with a total potential dollar value of less than \$100,000; or 2.) Those with any Consultant, Construction Manager, or Contractor having fewer than 10 employees.

14.10 CERTIFICATION REGARDING GOVERNMENT OF CHINA. In accordance with Idaho Code Section 67-2359, effective July 1, 2023, Constructor, by entering into this Agreement, hereby certifies that it is not currently owned or operated by the government of China and will not, for the duration of the Agreement, be owned or operated by the government of China.

14.11 PROHIBITION ON CONTRACTS WITH COMPANIES BOYCOTTING CERTAIN SECTORS. In accordance with Idaho Code Section 67-2347A, Constructor., by entering into this Agreement, hereby certifies that it is not currently engaged in, and will not for the duration of the contract engage in, a boycott of any individual or company because the individual or company: (a) engages in or supports the exploration, production, utilization, transportation, sale, or manufacture of fossil fuel-based energy, timber, minerals, hydroelectric power, nuclear energy, or agriculture; or (b) Engages in or supports the manufacture, distribution, sale, or use of firearms, as defined in section 18-3302(2)(d), Idaho Code. This section applies only to a contract that is between a public entity and a company with ten (10) or more fulltime employees and has a value of one hundred thousand dollars (\$100,000) or more that is to be paid wholly or partly from public funds of the public entity.

ARTICLE 15 CONTRACT DOCUMENTS

15.1 EXISITING CONTRACT DOCUMENTS The Contract Documents in existence at the time of execution of this Agreement are as follows:

- (a) Exhibit A: CM/GC Preconstruction Services Proposal, dated _____
- (b) Exhibit B: CCDC RFQ, dated
- (c) Exhibit C: Construction Manager's Proposal to CCDC RFQ, dated
- (d) Drawings:
- (e) Specifications:
- (f) Addenda:
- (g) Owner Provided information: [____]

1

(h) Other: [____]

15.2 INTERPRETATION OF CONTRACT DOCUMENTS

15.2.1 The drawings and specifications are complementary. If Work is shown only on one but not on the other, the Construction Manager shall perform the Work as though fully described on both consistent with the Contract Documents and reasonably inferable.

15.2.2 In case of conflicts between the drawings and specifications, the specifications shall govern. In any case of omissions or errors in figures, drawings or specifications, the Construction Manager shall immediately submit the matter to the Owner and, if directed, to its Design Professional for clarification. The Owner's clarifications are final and binding on all Parties, subject to an equitable adjustment in Dates of Substantial or Final Completion or Contract Price or dispute mitigation and resolution.

15.2.3 Where figures are given, they shall be preferred to scaled dimensions.

15.2.4 Unless otherwise specifically defined in this Agreement, any terms that have well-known technical or trade meanings shall be interpreted in accordance with their well-known meanings.

15.2.5 ORDER OF PRECEDENCE In case of any inconsistency, conflict, or ambiguity among the Contract Documents, the documents shall govern in the following order: (a) Change Orders and written amendments to this Agreement; (b) the Agreement; (c) subject to subsection 15.2.2 the drawings, specifications, and addenda issued prior to the execution of this Agreement; (d) approved submittals; (e) information furnished by the Owner pursuant to subsection 3.15.4 or designated as a Contract Document in 15.1; (f) other documents listed in this Agreement. Among all the Contract Documents, the term or provision that is most specific or includes the latest date shall control. Information identified in one Contract Document and not identified in another shall not be considered to be a conflict or inconsistency. If any provision of this Agreement conflicts with or is inconsistent with any other provision of other Contract Documents, the provision of this Agreement governs, unless the other provision specifically refers to the provision it supersedes and replaces in this Agreement.

End of Agreement Signatures appear on the following page.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, OWNER AND CONSTRUCTION MANAGER have executed this Agreement with an effective date as first written above.

OWNER: Capital City Development Corporation

BY:		
BY: John Brunelle, Executive Director		
Date:		
Approved as to Form:		
Mary Watson, General Counsel		
CONSTRUCTION MANAGER:		
BY:		
Date:		
END OF DOCUMENT		
	Budget In	fo / For Office Use
	Fund/District	
	Account	
	Activity Code PO #	

Due Date Termination

ATTACHMENT C FINAL EVALUATION TALLY



Final Evaluation Tally

RFQ: CM/GC SERVICES: 1010 W Jefferson Street Commercial Space and Public Parking Facility

March 10, 2025 - Resolution 1919

	Alpine Construction Management, LLC	Engineered Structures, Inc.	McAlvain Construction, Inc.	Okland Construction Company, Inc.	Petra, Inc.	Swinerton Builders
Category	Points	Points	Points	Points	Points	Points
Cover Sheet 0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Waiver/Release 0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Cover Letter 5						
Member #1	3	4	5	4	4	3
Member #2	3	3	4	4	4	4
Member #3	3	4	5	5	5	5
Member #4	4	4	4	4	4	5
Member #5	4	3	4	4	3	3
Member #6	4	3.5	4	4	4	4
Company Profile 15						
Member #1	9	13	14	15	12	13
Member #2	8	12	12	12	12	9
Member #3	5	12	15	15	13	12
Member #4	7	15	14	15	11	13
Member #5	10	8	14	14	10	11
Member #6	10	12	13	13.5	12	10
Proposed CMGC Project Team 20						
Member #1	12	18	18	18	16	18
Member #2	10	13	13	13	14	15
Member #3	8	13	19	18	11	14
Member #4	9	18	19	19	15	17
Member #5	15	18	18	15	14	18
Member #6	12	16	16	16.5	12	12
Relevant Experience & Past 20 Performance						
Member #1	8	20	17	20	17	16
Member #2	10	14	13	14	14	13
Member #3	9	17	16	17	10	13
Member #4	9	19	17	18	15	18
Member #5	8	17	18	17	12	12
Member #6	7	15.5	15	17	13	12
Pre-Construction Services Approach, Work Plan & 25						
Schedule Member #1	18	22	23	24	22	20
Member #2	13	20	18	24	21	15
Member #2	6	17	20	23	17	18
Member #4		21	23	23	20	22
Member #5	20	22	23	23	19	22
Member #6	14	21	20	22	20.5	18
Project Management 15				in the		
Member #1	11	13	15	15	11	13
Member #2	10	13	12	13	12	10
Member #3	7	12	13	14	9	8
Member #4	7	12	14	13	12	12
Member #5	11	9	12	13	13	13
Member #6		14	14	13	11	9
Total Points 600	318	488	516	528	444.5	449
Rank	6	3	2	1	5	4